Roundup and birth defects

Is the public being kept in the dark?

Michael Antoniou
Mohamed Ezz El-Din Mostafa Habib
C.Vyvyan Howard
Richard C. Jennings
Carlo Leifert
Rubens Onofre Nodari
Claire Robinson
John Fagan

Roundup and birth defects: Is the public being kept in the dark?

by
Michael Antoniou
Mohamed Ezz El-Din Mostafa Habib
C. Vyvyan Howard
Richard C. Jennings
Carlo Leifert
Rubens Onofre Nodari
Claire Robinson
John Fagan

© Earth Open Source, 2011

Corresponding author: Claire Robinson claire.robinson@earthopensource.org

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Anthony C. Tweedale, of RISK consultancy, Brussels, Belgium, for editorial review.

About Earth Open Source

Earth Open Source uses open source collaboration to engage individuals, farmers, communities, corporations, universities, and governments in programmes to achieve breakthrough advances that help nourish humanity, increase equity, support food security, and preserve the Earth.

About the authors

Michael Antoniou

Michael Antonoiu is reader in molecular genetics and head of the Gene Expression and Therapy Group, Department of Medical and Molecular Genetics, King's College London School of Medicine, UK.

Mohamed Ezz El-Din Mostafa Habib

Mohamed Ezz El-Din Mostafa Habib is professor and former director, Institute of Biology, UNICAMP, São Paulo, Brazil, and provost for extension and community affairs, UNICAMP. He is an internationally recognized expert on applied ecology, entomology, agricultural pests, environmental education, sustainability, biological control, and agroecology.

C. Vyvyan Howard

C. Vyvyan Howard is professor of bioimaging and leader of the Nano Systems Research Group at the University of Ulster, Northern Ireland. He is a medically qualified toxicopathologist. He has held the Presidencies of the Royal Microscopical Society and the International Society for Stereology and was editor of the Journal of Microscopy from 1985-91. In recent years his research has centred on the toxicological properties of nanoparticles.

Richard C. Jennings

Richard Jennings is affiliated research scholar in the Department of History and Philosophy of Science at the University of Cambridge, UK. His speciality is the responsible conduct of research and the ethical uses of science and technology. He is a member of BCS, the Chartered Institute

for IT, for which he co-developed a framework for assessing ethical issues in new technologies.

Carlo Leifert

Carlo Leifert is professor of ecological agriculture at the School of Agriculture, Food and Rural Development (AFRD), Newcastle University, UK; and director of the Stockbridge Technology Centre Ltd (STC), UK, a non-profit company providing R&D support for the UK horticultural industry.

Rubens Onofre Nodari

Rubens Onofre Nodari is professor, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Brazil; former manager of plant genetic resources, ministry of environment, Brazil; and a Fellow of the National Council of Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq) of the ministry of science and technology, Brazil.

Claire Robinson

Claire Robinson is a researcher, writer and editor with Earth Open Source. She works for NGOs that advocate for public health and environmental sustainability.

John Fagan

John Fagan founded one of the first genetically modified organism testing and certification companies. He co-founded Earth Open Source, which uses open source collaboration to advance sustainable food production. Earlier, he conducted cancer research at the US National Institutes of Health. He holds a PhD in biochemistry and molecular and cell biology from Cornell University.

Endorsers

Bruce Blumberg

Bruce Blumberg is professor of developmental and cell biology and professor of pharmaceutical sciences at the University of California, Irvine, USA. His speciality is the study of gene regulation and intercellular signalling during embryonic development.

Martin T. Donohoe

Martin Donohoe is adjunct associate professor, School of Community Health, Portland State University and senior physician, internal medicine, Kaiser Sunnyside Medical Center, Clackamas, Oregon, USA. He is chief science advisor for the Campaign for Safe Food and a member of the board of advisors, Oregon Physicians for Social Responsibility.

Contents

Summary	5
1. Roundup link with birth defects – study	7
1.1. Why should Europeans worry?	7
2. EU regulators respond to birth defects study	8
2.1. Glyphosate approval could be reconsidered – Dalli	8
2.2. No reason for concern – Dalli	8
2.3. EU Commission flouts EU law	
2.4. Commission delays glyphosate review – until 2015	9
2.5. Commission too busy to review glyphosate	9
2.6. Why the delay matters	
2.7. The real delay – until 2030?	10
2.8. What's keeping the Commission so busy	10
3. EU regulators "disappear" birth defects	10
3.1. Industry's own studies show that glyphosate causes malformations	11
3.2. Glyphosate's "pattern" of teratogenicity dimissed by EU expert panel	15
3.3. Industry and regulators failed to disclose glyphosate's teratogenicity	16
3.4. Germany set misleading "safe" level for glyphosate	17
3.5. What the ADI should be – according to independent studies	18
3.6. Does current risk assessment protect the public?	19
4. The problem of industry bias in testing	20
4.1. Good Laboratory Practice: A shield for industry?	21
4.2. EFSA undermines democratic decision to end tyranny of GLP	22
4.3. Case study in the misuse of GLP: bisphenol A	23
5. Evidence of teratogenicity in independent studies	24
5.1. How Carrasco's findings built on previous studies	25
5.2. Epidemiological evidence on glyphosate and birth defects	25
6. Exposure routes an escape for industry and regulators	26
7. The question of doses	28
7.1. Did Carrasco use inappropriately high doses?	28
8. The choice of experimental animals	31
9. South America's responsibility?	31
10. Science divided	33
11. Another worrying study on Roundup dismissed	33
12. What's wrong with the current approval of glyphosate?	
12.1 Open peer reviewed scientific literature is denied	34
12.2. Outdated and badly informed claims go unchallenged	37
12.3. Industry tests have conflicts of interest	39
12.4. Industry tests are old and use outdated protocols	
12.5. The approvals system is not transparent	
12.6. The complete formulations as they are sold were not tested	39
13. Conclusions and recommendations	40
13.1. Recommendations on Roundup and glyphosate	40
13.2. Recommendations on pesticides regulation	40
13.3. Recommendations to the public	41
References	42
Appendix: Potential for reform in pesticide use	52

Summary

Concerns about the best-selling herbicide Roundup® are running at an all-time high. Scientific research published in 2010 showed that Roundup and the chemical on which it is based, glyphosate, cause birth defects in frog and chicken embryos at dilutions much lower than those used in agricultural and garden spraying. The EU Commission dismissed these findings, based on a rebuttal provided by the German Federal Office for Consumer Protection and Food Safety, BVL. BVL cited unpublished industry studies to back its claim that glyphosate was safe.

The Commission has previously ignored or dismissed many other findings from the independent scientific literature showing that Roundup and glyphosate cause endocrine disruption, damage to DNA, reproductive and developmental toxicity, neurotoxicity, and cancer, as well as birth defects. Many of these effects are found at very low doses, comparable to levels of pesticide residues found in food and the environment.

This issue is of particular concern now that Monsanto and other producers of genetically modified seed are trying to get their glyphosate-tolerant crops approved for cultivation in Europe. If the EU Commission gives its approval, this will lead to a massive increase in the amount of glyphosate sprayed in the fields of EU member states, as has already happened in North and South America. Consequently, people's exposure to glyphosate will increase.

All these concerns could be addressed by an objective review of Roundup and glyphosate in line with the more stringent new EU pesticide regulation due to come into force in June 2011. Just such a review was due to take place in 2012. However, shortly after the Commission was notified of the latest research showing that glyphosate and Roundup cause birth defects, it quietly passed a directive delaying the review of glyphosate and 38 other dangerous pesticides until 2015. This delay is being challenged in a lawsuit brought against the Commission by Pesticides Action Network Europe and Greenpeace.

Delaying the review of glyphosate until 2015 is

serious enough. But in reality, the Commission's slowness in preparing the new data requirements for the incoming regulation mean that glyphosate may well not be re-assessed in the light of up-to-date science until 2030. The beneficiary will be the pesticide industry; the victim will be public health.

The need for a review of glyphosate is particularly urgent in the light of the shortcomings of the existing review of the pesticide, on which its current approval rests. In this report, we examine the industry studies and regulatory documents that led to this approval. We show that industry and regulators knew as long ago as the 1980s and 1990s that glyphosate causes malformations – but that this information was not made public. We demonstrate how EU regulators reasoned their way from clear evidence of glyphosate's teratogenicity in industry's own studies (the same studies that BVL claimed show the safety of glyphosate) to a conclusion that minimized these findings in the EU Commission's final review report.

The German government and its agencies played a central role in this process. As the "rapporteur" member state for glyphosate, Germany was responsible for liaising between industry and the EU Commission and reporting the findings of industry studies. We show how Germany played down findings of serious harm in industry studies on glyphosate. It irresponsibly proposed a high "safe" exposure level for the public that ignored important data on glyphosate's teratogenic effects. This level was accepted by the Commission and is now in force.

Taken together, the industry studies and regulatory documents on which the current approval of glyphosate rests reveal that:

- Industry (including Monsanto) has known since the 1980s that glyphosate causes malformations in experimental animals at high doses
- Industry has known since 1993 that these effects could also occur at lower and mid doses
- The German government has known since at least 1998 that glyphosate causes malformations

- The EU Commission's expert scientific review panel knew in 1999 that glyphosate causes malformations
- The EU Commission has known since 2002 that glyphosate causes malformations. This was the year its DG SANCO division published its final review report, laying out the basis for the current approval of glyphosate.

The public, in contrast, has been kept in the dark by industry and regulators about the ability of glyphosate and Roundup to cause malformations. In addition, the work of independent scientists who have drawn attention to the herbicide's teratogenic effects has been ignored, denigrated, or dismissed. These actions on the part of industry and regulators have endangered public health. They have also contributed to the growing division

between independent and industry science, which in turn erodes public trust in the regulatory process.

This report provides a comprehensive review of the peer-reviewed scientific literature, documenting the serious health hazards posed by glyphosate and Roundup herbicide formulations. On the basis of this evidence, we call on the Commission to cancel its delay in reviewing glyphosate and to arrange an objective review of the pesticide. The review must take into account the full range of independent scientific literature, as demanded by the new pesticides regulation, and should be started as soon as the new data requirements are in place this year. In the meantime, the Commission should use its powers to withdraw glyphosate and Roundup from the market.

I. Roundup link with birth defects - study

Research published in August 2010 showed that the best-selling herbicide Roundup¹ causes malformations in frog and chicken embryos at doses much lower than those used in agricultural spraying.² The malformations found were mostly of the craniofacial and neural crest type, which affect the skull, face, midline, and developing brain and spinal cord.

The research team was led by Professor Andrés Carrasco, lead researcher of the Argentine government research body CONICET. Carrasco was prompted to carry out the study by reports of high rates of birth defects in areas of Argentina dedicated to growing genetically modified Roundup Ready (GM RR) soy.³ The birth defects seen in humans were of a similar type to those found in Carrasco's study.

GM RR soy is designed to be sprayed with Roundup herbicide, based on the chemical glyphosate. The Roundup Ready gene allows the crop to be sprayed with Roundup herbicide, which kills weeds but allows the crop to survive.

It is also important to note that GM RR soy and other crops are *tolerant* rather than *resistant* to Roundup and glyphosate: that is, they absorb the herbicide and survive. As a result, GM RR crops are a reservoir of potentially high levels of glyphosate, which will then be ingested by animals or people who eat the crops.

The spread of GM RR varieties has led to massive increases in the amount of glyphosate sprayed in soy-producing areas.⁴⁵ ⁶ In Brazil, nearly 90,000 tons of glyphosate-based pesticides in 71 different commercial formulations were sold in 2009.⁷ In Argentina, over half the cultivated land is given over to GM soy, which is sprayed with 200 million litres of glyphosate herbicide each year.⁸ Spraying is often carried out from the air, causing major problems of drift.

Carrasco said, "From the ecotoxicological point of view, what is happening in Argentina is a massive experiment." It is a cautionary tale of what could happen in any country that adopts

glyphosate-tolerant GM crops on a large scale.

I.I. Why should Europeans worry?

The maximum residue limit (MRL) allowed for glyphosate in food and feed products in the EU is 20 mg/kg. Soybeans have been found to contain glyphosate residues at levels up to 17mg/kg. Carrasco found malformations in frog and chicken embryos injected with 2.03 mg/kg glyphosate – ten times lower than the MRL. While an injected dose is not the same as eating food containing glyphosate residues, no attempt has been made to properly investigate how much glyphosate people and animals are ingesting. ¹¹

Each year, the EU imports around 35 million tons of soy and derivatives, 12 most of which is used for animal feed and biofuels. A loophole in the EU's GM labelling laws allows meat, dairy and eggs produced with GM animal feed to be sold without a GM label. So the GM soy, and residues of the glyphosate with which it is treated, go into the food chain through animal feed and remain hidden from European consumers.

Europeans are also exposed to Roundup in the form of sprays. In Europe, marketing claims that Roundup is safe and readily biodegradable have helped expand its use beyond farmers' fields. Municipal authorities use it for weed control on roadsides and in school grounds, parks, and other public areas. Home gardeners can easily buy it in supermarkets and garden centres.

Given the widespread use of the herbicide and industry plans to introduce glyphosate-tolerant GM crops into Europe, the safety questions over Roundup must be answered objectively and in accordance with the most up-to-date scientific knowledge. However, an opposite process appears to be in train: industry and regulators are minimising concerns in what seems to be an effort to keep the pesticide on the market.

2. EU regulators respond to birth defects study

In September 2010, Carrasco's research was sent to John Dalli, the EU Commissioner for Health and Consumer Policy. The following month, Greek Green MEP Michail Tremopoulos asked Dalli in a parliamentary question what action the Commission planned to take on Monsanto's application for cultivation in the EU of its NK603 glyphosate-tolerant GM maize.

The European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) has already given the go-ahead to NK603. If the Commission gives its approval, NK603 will be the first GM herbicide-tolerant plant to be grown commercially in the EU13 – and the first to enable the intensive glyphosate spraying that has come under fire in Argentina. 14

2.1. Glyphosate approval could be reconsidered – Dalli

Dalli's answer to Tremopoulos did not exactly promise action, but it did suggest a willingness to re-assess glyphosate on the basis of the new evidence. Dalli said that the existing approval of glyphosate could be reconsidered and, "depending on the seriousness and urgency of the matter," it could be restricted or even banned. Dalli said he would also consider reviewing the current maximum residue levels (MRLs) allowed in soy.¹⁵

Dalli said a programme was under discussion for re-examining those pesticides for which the EU approval was soon to expire – "and this programme includes glyphosate". ¹⁶ Pesticides approved for use in the EU are reviewed every ten years. Glyphosate was last reviewed in 2002, ¹⁷ so the next review would normally be expected in 2012. ¹⁸ But Dalli's response to Tremopoulos suggested that in light of the new evidence, more immediate action could be taken. ¹⁹

Dalli asked the German government to examine Carrasco's study and report back on whether it reflected real-life exposure levels. Germany was given this task because it is the "rapporteur" member state for glyphosate, responsible for liaising between the industry applicants for the pesticide's approval, member states, and the EU Commission.

2.2. No reason for concern - Dalli

MEP Tremopoulos followed up with another parliamentary question to Dalli in December,²⁰ asking if the EU would carry out a new risk assessment of glyphosate, based on the latest scientific evidence. But Dalli had heard back from the German government and was reassured that there was no need. Dalli reported the German authorities' verdict on Carrasco's study:

- The study had been performed under "highly artificial" conditions that did not reflect the real-life use of glyphosate in agriculture or its effects on mammals
- There is a "comprehensive and reliable toxicological database for glyphosate" and the findings of these studies do not throw into doubt its existing approval
- There was no need to ban or restrict the use of the substance.²¹

As discussed below, the basis for these conclusions by the German regulators is highly questionable.

2.3. EU Commission flouts EU law

The glyphosate question has arisen at a crucial moment in EU pesticides regulation. The old Directive 91/414²² is in the process of being replaced by the new Regulation 1107/2009,²³ which comes into force in June 2011. The new law contains stringent requirements to protect public health and the environment. It has the potential to set the gold standard for pesticide safety assessments internationally, bringing the system more into line with public health interests.

The new pesticide regulation 1107/2009 makes clear that the European Parliament and Council will no longer rely for pesticides approvals on industry-generated "grey literature" and studies that are hidden from the public under commercial confidentiality rules. It states that the "scientific peer-reviewed open literature" must be taken into account from now on in assessing pesticides. ²⁵

The regulation also solves the problem of old and outdated studies dominating pesticides approvals dossiers. It states that studies from the open literature published within the last ten years before submission of the dossier must be included in the assessment.²⁶

But the EU Commission appears to be doing everything in its power to flout the intent of the new regulation. It is putting massive energy and resources into prolonging the approval of pesticides under the old, less stringent rule, instead of what it should be doing – working on the evaluation of pesticides under the new Regulation 1107/2009. If the Commission gets its way, glyphosate and other dangerous pesticides will avoid the scrutiny of the new regulation for many years.

2.4. Commission delays glyphosate review – until 2015

As it turned out, the Commission did not bring the glyphosate review forward, or even stick to the expected date of 2012. In an astonishing move, it delayed the review of glyphosate until 2015.²⁷ It then rushed through a new directive, setting the delay into law, on November 10, 2010 – two days before Dalli told Tremopoulos that action might be taken soon on glyphosate.²⁸ It is unclear whether Dalli misled Tremopoulos, or was unaware of the new directive.

The entire decision-making process on the delay was done behind closed doors with a limited group of national representatives (mainly from the agricultural ministries of member states) and set into law without notifying stakeholders. This process is called "comitology" and is much criticized for being non-transparent, confusing (even to legal experts) and undemocratic.²⁹

2.5. Commission too busy to review glyphosate

The German government body dealing with the glyphosate review is BVL, the Federal Office for Consumer Protection and Food Safety. In December 2010, Friends of the Earth Germany (BUND) asked BVL the reason for the delay in the review. BVL replied that the EU Commission and other authorities (including food safety watchdog, the European Food Safety Authority, EFSA) had too heavy a workload and had not finalized the rules for renewing the approval of certain pesticides,

including glyphosate.

BVL added that the delay is not confined to glyphosate but also applies to other pesticides.³⁰ In fact, the list of 39 pesticides for which the review will be delayed includes the highly toxic 2,4-D and diquat.³¹

If BVL meant this statement to reassure, it was mistaken. The fact that not just one but 39 pesticides will get a free regulatory ride for an extra three years is a political scandal. If BVL's explanation is taken at face value, public health is being put at risk because of bureaucratic inefficiency. The beneficiary is the pesticide industry.

The Commission's delay in reviewing the 39 pesticides is being challenged in a lawsuit brought by Pesticides Action Network Europe and Greenpeace.³²

2.6. Why the delay matters

The delay will have far-reaching consequences because it means glyphosate will be reviewed under the data requirements of the old pesticide Directive 91/414 rather than the new Regulation 1107/2009. The old directive is much less effective than the new regulation because it has lax and outdated data requirements. Data requirements instruct industry which effects to study and which testing methods to use.

The data requirements of the old Directive 91/414 are based on outdated protocols designed decades ago.³³ They ignore new scientific insights and developments. Effects likely to be missed include endocrine disruption, effects on development, effects of added ingredients (adjuvants), effects of combinations of chemicals, and effects on bees. Also likely to be missed are effects found in independent peer reviewed scientific literature, as the old directive does not explicitly say that such studies must be included in industry's dossier. In short, the most rigorous and advanced science is ignored under the data requirements of the old Directive 91/414.

According to Danish MEP Dan Jørgensen, the Commission has been working on the new data requirements for Regulation 1107/2009 since 2002 and has still not completed them.³⁴ They are scheduled for publication on June 14, 2011.³⁵

Once they are published, industry needs at least two years to do the new tests on glyphosate and to liaise with the rapporteur, Germany, and the Commission over its dossier. Industry has to deliver its new dossier for glyphosate by 31 May 2012,³⁶ and the EU Commission will give its delayed decision in 2015.³⁷

Because the Commission has taken so long to prepare the new data requirements, industry will not have enough time to do the tests on glyphosate under the new data requirements. So glyphosate and the 38 other pesticides will be reviewed in 2015 under the old, lax data requirements. Commissioner Dalli confirmed this in a reply to a Parliamentary question from MEP Jørgensen.³⁸

The Commission has the option to tighten the 2015 glyphosate review by forcing industry to include studies from the open peer-reviewed scientific literature in its dossier. The new regulation, which stipulates that such literature should be considered, will be in place. Also, EFSA has already published its Guidance on the use of science for the regulation, ³⁹ giving industry time to collect the independent studies before its 2012 dossier submission deadline. However, it is not yet clear whether the Commission has the political will to make industry comply with this aspect of the new regulation.

2.7. The real delay – until 2030?

The EU Commission's delay in reviewing glyphosate and the 38 other pesticides until 2015 is serious enough. But the situation is far worse than it appears. Because glyphosate will go through its 2015 review on the basis of old, lax data requirements, it will likely be approved. The approval period is 15 years. As a result, glyphosate will not in effect face a review under the new, more stringent data requirements until 2030.⁴⁰

By then, public policy on glyphosate will be based on evidence generated using research protocols that are decades out of date. ⁴¹ It will exclude all evidence from independent studies unless the Commission insists that this be included.

2.8. What's keeping the Commission so busy

A Commission source who spoke on condition of anonymity confirmed that the real cause of the delay in the review of glyphosate and the 38 other pesticides is a process called Resubmission. ⁴² This was instituted in 2008 after the Commission rejected a number of industry pesticide applications on the grounds that the dossiers were incomplete. Industry disagreed and threatened the Commission with lawsuits. The Commission reached a compromise with industry, offering it a second chance to deliver more complete dossiers while allowing the pesticides to stay on the market for an additional 3–4 years. Resubmission is a fast-track procedure with a limited dossier.

According to Pesticides Action Network Europe, the loophole "turned into a big hole" when industry submitted applications for more than 80 substances, including some "dirty" pesticides that had been regarded as having no chance of approval. ⁴³ PAN said that companies jumped on the train of this fast-track procedure, hoping for a mild evaluation or to put pressure on Commission through member states if their farmers were interested in getting a banned substance back.

The Commission has been bogged down in Resubmission applications ever since. Industry has benefited because the Commission is directing all its resources into prolonging the approval of pesticides under the weak old rule – and ignoring the demands of the new, more stringent regulation.

3. EU regulators "disappear" birth defects

The regulators' response to Carrasco's study suggests that they are in no hurry to take on board the findings of independent science. At Commissioner Dalli's request, the German Federal Office for Consumer Protection and Food Safety,

BVL, produced a written response to the study.⁴⁴ This was not published but was only sent to the EU Commission.

BVL's statement is anonymous. Though common with such items of grey literature, this

operates against the public interest as no one can be held accountable a decision that could significantly affect public health. There is no way of knowing whether the people who wrote it are even qualified scientists, let alone if they have industry interests.

BVL's conclusion can be summarised as: no action is needed on glyphosate. It tries to isolate Carrasco's study, implying that it is the only one to find problems. BVL cites Germany's 1998 draft assessment report (DAR) on glyphosate, which it says showed "no evidence of teratogenicity" (ability to cause malformations/birth defects). 45

The DAR is a crucial document underlying glyphosate's current EU approval. It is Germany's summary and report on the dossier of studies submitted by industry in support of glyphosate's approval. Based on this DAR, along with EU member states' comments and a peer review of the dossier by the EU Commission's ECCO scientific panel, the EU Commission's health and consumer division DG SANCO approved glyphosate for 10 years in 2002. DG SANCO's final review report on glyphosate acknowledges developmental abnormalities found in the industry studies but dismisses their importance by saying that they are confined to "maternally toxic doses" (see Section 3.1, below).⁴⁶

BVL's response to Carrasco was followed by a response from industry. Employees of Monsanto and Dow, two major manufacturers of glyphosate herbicides, published a letter in the same journal that published Carrasco's original study.⁴⁷ The Monsanto/Dow letter was published back-to-back with Carrasco's response.⁴⁸

Monsanto/Dow take the same line as BVL, claiming:

Glyphosate does not cause adverse reproductive effects in adult animals or birth defects in offspring of these adults exposed to glyphosate, even at very high doses.⁴⁹

But both BVL's and Monsanto/Dow's claims are misleading, as we show below.

3.1. Industry's own studies show that glyphosate causes malformations

Germany's DAR concludes from the industry dossier of studies, "Glyphosate does not cause

teratogenicity". But Germany immediately goes on to qualify its conclusion, saying that higher doses of glyphosate caused "reduced ossification and a higher incidence of skeletal and/or visceral [internal organ] anomalies" in rats and rabbit foetuses. ⁵⁰ In reality, at odds with Germany's reassuring conclusion, the details of the DAR contain convincing evidence of glyphosate's teratogenicity.

Germany adds that in the industry studies, glyphosate given at high doses reduced the number of viable foetuses produced by rats and rabbits. ⁵¹ Decreased numbers of viable foetuses are often consistent with increased incidence of malformations, as many mal-developed foetuses are spontaneously aborted.

The skeletal "anomalies" found in these early industry studies are consistent with Carrasco's findings. But Germany dismisses them on the claimed grounds that the doses at which the effects were found were so high as to be toxic to the mothers (maternally toxic doses).

Germany here makes an assumption common among regulatory authorities – that foetal abnormalities found at maternally toxic doses are irrelevant to human risk assessment. The reasoning is that poisoning of the mother with any substance can affect the development of the foetus and lead to birth defects and therefore such malformations may not be a direct effect of the chemical in question on the foetus. So malformations in foetuses found at dose levels that are considered toxic to the mother are dismissed as irrelevant and the substance under examination is not classed as a developmental toxin or teratogen.

But this assumption is debated in the independent scientific literature. Paumgartten (2010) says that in cases of maternal toxicity, it is not possible to know whether an effect on the embryo is only due to maternal poisoning or due to a direct action of the chemical at doses that also adversely affect the mother. In the latter case, the chemical would be a developmental toxin.⁵²

Even industry is actively discussing the relationship between maternal toxicity and birth defects. It was the subject of a recent workshop held by the industry-funded group, the

International Life Sciences Institute.53

As yet there is no scientific consensus around the issue. The confusion is made worse by the poor design of standard industry chronic toxicity tests, which use so few animals that unrealistically high doses of the chemical have to be used in an attempt to obtain statistical significance in non-lethal effects.⁵⁴ In fact, the doses for chronic two-year toxicity tests are derived from, and are only slightly below, the acute poisoning dose. So poisoning effects are common in such tests, which often miss more subtle effects.⁵⁵

Thus, virtually all chronic tests commissioned by industry have an escape clause: "Perhaps the dose was so high it poisoned the animals." This escape clause is frequently used by the rapporteur Germany in its DAR on glyphosate.

Germany's dismissal of the malformations found in industry studies on grounds of maternal toxicity is thrown into doubt by the findings of an independent study. Dallegrave (2007) examined the reproductive effects of Roundup on male and female offspring of Wistar rats treated with 50, 150 or 450 mg/kg of Roundup during pregnancy and lactation. The study found that these doses of Roundup did not induce maternal toxicity but did induce adverse reproductive effects on male offspring. Findings include a decrease in sperm number and daily sperm production during adulthood, an increase in the percentage of abnormal sperms, a dose-related decrease in the serum testosterone level at puberty, and signs of sperm cell degeneration during both periods. The study showed that Roundup is a reproductive toxin at non-maternally toxic doses.⁵⁶

Even if we confine the argument to evidence generated by industry studies, Germany's argument that glyphosate's teratogenicity is confined to high, maternally toxic doses is untrue. The industry studies also found malformations at lower doses. This is made clear by Germany's own summaries of the industry studies in the DAR and by the comments of the UK's Pesticides Safety Directorate (PSD).

Our edited versions of Germany's summaries of industry studies are presented below, along with the UK PSD's comments and our own.

How are pesticides assessed for risk in the EU?

Risk assessment of pesticides in the EU is a long and complex process:

- Industry submits a dossier of studies in support of its application for approval of a pesticide. The studies should fulfil the data requirements of the regulation in force.
- The rapporteur member state reviews the industry dossier and compiles a draft assessment report (DAR).
- The EU member states are invited to comment on the industry dossier and DAR.
- A scientific panel of the EU Commission –
 formerly the ECCO Panel, now EFSA's Panel on
 Plant Protection Products and their Residues
 (PPR Panel) reviews the industry dossier and
 DAR, and writes an Opinion.
- The EU Commission's Health and Consumer Protection Directorate General (DG SANCO) compiles a review report, summarising the evidence on the pesticide.
- A committee made up of representatives of DG SANCO and the member states, known as the Standing Committee on the Food Chain and Animal Health (SCFCAH) – Phytopharmaceuticals, meets to discuss the pesticide.
- DG SANCO makes a proposal at a meeting of the SCFCAH to approve, reject, or conditionally approve the pesticide for certain uses.
- If a large majority of SCFCAH members reject DG SANCO's proposal, DG SANCO can change it or find a compromise.
- The SCFCAH votes on whether to accept DG SANCO's proposal.
- In the event that a qualified majority vote is not achieved, the proposal passes to the European Council for a final decision.

The documents on which the current EU approval of glyphosate is based, including Germany's 1998 DAR on glyphosate and comments of member states, are not readily available to the public or seemingly even to the EU Commission's regulators, DG SANCO. DG SANCO told the authors of this report that it was unable to supply the DAR and referred the request to the German government office BVL, which only supplied it after a delay of several weeks. Even then, BVL withheld part of the DAR. In contrast, DG SANCO's 2002 review report on glyphosate is publicly available.

Suresh (1993)

Submitter company: Feinchemie⁵⁷

Germany's summary: This study on the teratogenicity of glyphosate in rabbits found that the total number of foetuses with major visceral anomalies was high in all treatment groups, including the low-dose level of 20 mg/kg, and was significantly increased at the 500 mg/kg (highest dose) level. The percentage of foetuses with dilated heart was significantly elevated at all dose levels. Skeletal variations, anomalies and malformations were found but there was no clear dose-response pattern. There was a dose-related increase in the occurrence of an extra 13th rib in all the glyphosate-treated groups and in the highest dose group this was statistically significant.

The NOEL (no observable effect level, the highest dose tested that did not produce an adverse effect) for maternal toxicity was 20 mg/kg bw/d [body weight]/day, based on the fact that possibly treatment-related deaths occurred in the higher dose groups. With regard to visceral malformations, the study's author concluded that the NOEL was less than the lowest dose of 20 mg/kg bw/d.⁵⁸

UK's comment: "The increased incidences of abnormalities ... are of concern, particularly the heart effects which are also reported in other rabbit studies with glyphosate... The interpretation of this finding must rely on comparison with historical control data. If the typical incidence [of malformations] is approximately 5 fetuses per group then there is no concern. However if this is a very rare finding in control animals and the concurrent controls for this study are typical then there are concerns regarding the potential fetotoxicity of this source of glyphosate." ⁵⁹

Our comment: With regard to this study, even industry is telling Germany that glyphosate is toxic at 20 mg/kg bw/d, if not lower. Germany however explains away the findings on the grounds that the actual number of foetuses with dilated heart was small, that there was no increase in foetuses with heart dilation in the mid-dose over the low-dose group, that almost no other soft organ malformations occurred, and that the consequences of this heart malformation are "equivocal". Together, those arguments lead them to conclude that the

low dose of 20 mg/kg bw/d and even the mid dose of 100 mg/kg bw/d were NOELs.

An objective evaluation of this study would conclude that the low dose of 20 mg/kg bw/d is not the NOEL, or, as it is usually called today, the NOAEL (no observed adverse effect level). In this study, 20 mg/kg is the LOAEL – the lowest level at which an adverse effect was found. Statistically significant teratogenic effects were found at this dose. As no NOEL was found in this study, Germany should have demanded that further tests be done to establish the NOEL, with the highest dose set at 20 mg/kg bw/d and lower doses added to try to establish a true NOEL.

Germany's comment that the number of foetuses with abnormalities was small merely identifies a shortcoming of industry studies. Larger numbers of test subjects are always preferable. If the number of animals used in the study is small, any effect will only be seen in small numbers of animals.

Germany's dismissal of the heart malformations on the grounds that no other types of soft organ malformations were found is not consistent with the current state of knowledge in developmental biology. Many toxic agents target a specific organ (known as "organ specific" effects) or have one specific effect. In light of this, Germany has no basis for arguing that the heart malformations are not important because malformations were not observed in other tissues. Also, Germany's argument that the heart dilation malformation has unknown consequences and can therefore be dismissed is scientifically and clinically indefensible.

Germany's expectation of a proportional dose-response pattern in skeletal malformations is also not supported by current knowledge of developmental biology. There is no evidence in the scientific literature demonstrating that toxicity must always be proportional to dose, increasing as the dose increases. Toxicologists now recognize that dose-response relationships can be complex, especially when the endocrine system is involved. Toxic effects can be found at low doses but not at higher doses, and different toxic effects can be found at different doses. ^{60 61 62 63}

Industry toxicologists ignore these scientifically established facts. They only test unrealistically

high doses and extrapolate effects to low doses, wrongly assuming a linear dose-response relationship. They also wrongly assume that there is a threshold dose below which there is no toxicity. In short, they fail to gather data from almost every area of the dose-response graph.

Germany has wrongly dismissed the hard data in this study, which clearly indicate the toxicity of glyphosate.

Germany repeatedly tries to explain away the finding of malformations in industry studies by referring to historical control data instead of focusing on comparison of the experimental and control groups within the study under consideration. When a study shows clear differences between experimental and control groups, instead of concluding that the study demonstrates the toxicity of glyphosate, Germany compares the experimental group to control data from other sources. Such control data will have wide variability, the range of which will overlap with the values reported for the glyphosate-treated groups in the study under consideration. Based on this overlap, Germany concludes that there is no evidence of toxicity, since the experimental results are within the range of normal variability. This conclusion is not valid, because the variability within the control data gathered by Germany is artificially large, due to the fact that the studies from which those data are drawn have been done under a range of conditions.

Germany's practices might be overlooked if the effects found were marginal and if other studies with similar findings did not exist. But neither condition applies to these industry studies on glyphosate, which consistently show malformations. Significantly, the independent studies cited in this report do not rely on "historical control data" to explain away findings.

It is clear from the UK's PSD's comment on the teratogenicity studies that it had not seen the historical control data and so was not prepared to discount the possibility that glyphosate was teratogenic and toxic to foetuses.⁶⁴

Brooker et al., 1991

Submitter companies: Monsanto/Cheminova⁶⁵

Germany's summary: This study looked at the effects of glyphosate on pregnancy in rabbits, at doses of 50, 150, and 450 mg/kg bw/d. It found a significant increase in embryonic deaths in all the glyphosate-treated groups compared with controls. However, a comparison with historical control data showed that the incidence in the control group was untypically low. Also, a clear dose-response relationship was not shown. On the other hand, an increase in late embryonic deaths at the top dose level (450 mg/kg bw/day) was also found in another study on rabbits.

There was concern about the more frequent occurrence of foetuses with heart malformations in the high dose group, but the incidence was in the range of historical background data. However, anomalies of the heart have been described in other rabbit teratogenicity studies with glyphosate, too. Thus, a possible effect on the occurrence of visceral anomalies remains equivocal.⁶⁶

UK's comment: "The increased levels of embryonic death/post-implantational loss at all dose levels are of concern, as are the reports of heart defects... a more robust argument should be presented before these findings can be dismissed." 67

Our comment: Again, Germany uses historical control data and an inappropriate model for toxicity dose-response to explain away malformations of the heart in a glyphosate-exposed group. Again, by taking this position, Germany appears to be acting against the public interest by ignoring or dismissing findings of glyphosate-induced teratogenicity and foetotoxicity.

Bhide and Patil (1989)

Submitter companies: Barclay/Luxan⁶⁸

Germany's summary: This study examined teratological effects of glyphosate in rabbits at doses of 125, 250, and 500 mg/kg bw/d. At the high dose, two females aborted. There was no evidence of foetotoxic and teratogenic effects up to and including the mid-dose group. But the high-dose group had a decreased number of viable foetuses per litter and the number of non-viable implants (non-development and death of embryo) increased. The number of visceral and skeletal

malformations was increased in the high-dose group.⁶⁹

The study's authors do not mention whether a statistical analysis was performed.

UK's comment: "Another study with equivocal evidence of heart defects."⁷⁰

Our comment: The data shows that dosedependent increases in lung and kidney malformations were found across all glyphosate-exposed groups. Increased heart malformations were found in all exposed groups. Increased skeletal (rudimentary 14th rib) malformations were found in the mid-dose and high-dose groups.

Germany incorrectly claims that the teratogenic NOAEL is the mid dose of 250 mg/kg bw/d. In reality, there are evident increases in most of the defects, even at the lowest dose of 125 mg/kg bw/d. The authors of this study do not provide an analysis of statistical significance and groups of only 15 animals were used, making statistical significance difficult to establish. But it is more accurate to say the mid dose, possibly even the low 125 mg/kg dose, is the LOAEL. Testing the effects of lower, realistic doses requires far larger animal groups if an increase in toxicity compared with the unexposed control group is to be reliably detected.⁷¹⁷²

At the very least, this study should have been repeated with a larger sample size and lower doses. Effects should have been examined thoroughly by allowing full gestation and pup development.

Anonym. (1981)

Submitter company: Alkaloida⁷³

Germany's summary: This oral feeding study examined teratological effects of glyphosate in rats and rabbits. Vital details were either not recorded or poorly described, so the study was only considered as supplementary information. No malformations were recorded, but there were more foetal deaths at the two upper dose levels (50.7 and 255.3 mg/kg bw/d).⁷⁴ It is difficult to understand why an increase in foetal deaths would occur at doses far below those at which foetal effects were found in the gavage [force-feeding via stomach tube] studies. Thus it is doubtful whether this effect is related to glyphosate.⁷⁵

UK's comment: "Though this study is questioned [by the rapporteur, Germany] for showing

evidence of fetotoxicity at lower doses than other studies, the study by Brooker (see above) may also indicate fetotoxicity at 50 mg/kg bw/d."⁷⁶

Our comment: Germany here again appears to show a bias towards considering low-dose findings as non-treatment-related and irrelevant – seemingly because it cannot accept that oral feeding may result in different exposures and effects than gavage. But the UK's PSD points out that another study supports this study's findings.

Tasker, E.J. and Rodwell, D.E. (1980)

Submitter companies: Monsanto and Cheminova⁷⁷

Germany's summary: This teratogenicity study in rats found a higher number of foetuses with malformations at the highest dose level (3500 mg/kg bw/d), but this was within the range of historical control data and was not considered to be due to glyphosate treatment. Specifically, there were more foetuses with unossified sternebrae (bones of the sternum/breastbone) in the high-dose group. While this effect was considered to be due to the glyphosate treatment, it is "rather a developmental variation than a malformation."

UK's comment: The UK PSD does not comment on this study.

Our comments: Germany once again resorts to historical control data in order to conclude that there is lack of evidence of teratogenicity. Given the findings of malformations from glyphosate treatment in several other studies, this is unjustifiable.

Germany's decision to redefine unossified sternebrae as a "variation" rather than a malformation is scientifically unjustifiable and at odds with other authorities. Unossified sternebrae in the rat are clearly defined as a skeletal deformity in *The Handbook of Skeletal Toxicology*. 79

3.2. Glyphosate's "pattern" of teratogenicity dimissed by EU expert panel

The UK PSD's overall conclusion supports the teratogenicity of glyphosate: "Taken in isolation, none of the findings in these rabbit teratology studies would be clearly of concern. *However*, overall there is an indication of a pattern." ⁸⁰

The PSD ended by asking Germany to make

available the historical control data. It is unclear whether the PSD ever saw this data or, if it did, how it responded. Certainly, the data has not been placed in the public domain for scrutiny by independent scientists.

The teratogenicity question then passed to the EU Commission's ECCO scientific review panel. The panel noted "the incidence of heart malformations", but dismissed them on the grounds that they were "within the range of the historical control data".81 It is unclear whether the ECCO Panel saw the historical control data or merely accepted Germany's conclusion. No details are given of the previous studies from which the historical control data were derived or how the figures were analyzed. The experimental animal species, experimental design, identity of the researchers and laboratories, and purity of the substance tested, are unknown. There are significant variations between different formulations of glyphosate: glyphosate produced in the 1970s will not be the same as formulations produced in later decades. But none of these variables can be checked because the historical control data does not appear to be in the public domain.

The historical control data that enabled the ECCO Panel to dismiss glyphosate's teratogenicity must be added to the large pile of grey literature supporting pesticide approvals that cannot be evaluated by the public or independent experts.

The use of historical rather than concurrent controls adds variables to an experiment that aims to control variables, obscures the teratogenic effects of glyphosate, and biases any conclusion. This is why the use of historical control data is controversial.^{82 83} The practice should not be allowed in evaluating animal toxicological and other studies for pesticide approvals.

Valid control groups for an experiment are animals of the same strain and age, in the same environment, which are studied at the same time as the exposed (experimental) animals. In addition, the manner in which the animals are examined and evaluated, and the data recorded, must be the same. "Historical control data" fail to meet these criteria. It appears that they are being used as a smokescreen to hide glyphosate's

teratogenic effects.

Clearly, only after findings emerged showing glyphosate's teratogenicity did Germany and the ECCO Panel introduce the artifice of historical control data as a way of calling into question the scientifically-proper controls. In this way, the differences between exposed and unexposed animals were buried in the variability within the historical control data.

If such practices were uncovered in an independent scientific study, they could be considered scientific fraud. In this case, we do not even know who perpetrated this act, which has placed public health at risk.

Taking all these industry studies together, there is enough evidence to require regulators to apply the precautionary principle and withdraw glyphosate from the market.

3.3. Industry and regulators failed to disclose glyphosate's teratogenicity

The evidence discussed above shows how EU regulators reasoned their way from evidence of glyphosate's teratogenicity in industry's own studies to a dismissal of these effects in DG SANCO's 2002 final review report.⁸⁴

Taken together, the industry studies and regulatory documents on which the current approval of glyphosate rests reveal that:

- Industry (including Monsanto) has known since the 1980s that glyphosate causes malformations in experimental animals at high doses
- Industry has known since 1993 that these effects could also occur at low and mid doses
- The German government has known that glyphosate causes malformations since at least 1998, the year it submitted its DAR on glyphosate to the EU Commission
- The EU Commission's expert scientific review panel has known since 1999 that glyphosate causes malformations
- The EU Commission has known since 2002 that glyphosate causes malformations. This was the year its DG SANCO division published its final review report, laying out the basis for the current approval of glyphosate.

The public, on the other hand, has been kept

in the dark by industry and regulators about the ability of glyphosate and Roundup to cause malformations. In addition, the work of independent scientists who have drawn attention to the herbicide's teratogenic effects has been ignored, dismissed, or denigrated.

3.4. Germany set misleading "safe" level for glyphosate

The central purpose of any pesticide risk assessment is to establish the Acceptable Daily Intake (ADI), a level of exposure that is deemed safe for humans over a long period. The ADI is calculated from the industry tests in the dossier. The level that should be used to set the ADI is the highest dose at which no adverse effect is observed (NOAEL), which is also lower than the lowest dose that is toxic (LOAEL). This level should be selected from "the most appropriate study in the most sensitive species", as the glyphosate rapporteur Germany notes.⁸⁵

Germany set the ADI for glyphosate at 0.3 mg/kg bw/d.⁸⁶ This ADI was accepted by the European Commission in its final review report.⁸⁷

However, we argue that this is incorrect. Germany indulges in some creative manipulation of data to arrive at this level. It begins by excluding certain studies from the ADI process:

- Germany excludes mid-term studies on the grounds that only long-term studies should be used to set safe chronic exposure levels.⁸⁸ This enables it to avoid using the rabbit teratogenicity studies, which were mid-term.
- Germany claims that the most sensitive species for chronic exposure is the rat. This gives it another reason to exclude the inconvenient rabbit teratogenicity studies, which found significant adverse effects at lower doses than the rat studies.

Based on this biased selection of data, Germany cites as its starting point for working out the ADI a LOAEL of 60 mg/kg bw/d from a two-year rat study by Suresh (1996), which found significant toxicity at that level.⁸⁹ This is said to be the lowest dose at which toxicity was observed. Germany then identifies the highest NOAEL below that level: 31 mg/kg bw/d, in a study by Lankas (1981). It implies that this is the

figure from which it calculates its ADI (though also, confusingly, denies that it bases the ADI on any single study). 90 The ADI is derived by dividing this figure by 100, to allow a safety margin. Applying this 100-fold safety factor, Germany arrives at an ADI of 0.3 mg/kg bw/d.

However, we argue that Germany should have begun the ADI process using the LOAEL of 20 mg/kg from the 1993 Suresh rabbit teratogenicity study, which is *three times lower than Germany's chosen LOAEL of 60 mg/kg bw/d*.⁹¹⁹²

To sum up the difference between these two studies:

- The study Germany uses to set the ADI: Suresh's 1996 chronic toxicity study on rats found statistically significant toxicity at 60 mg/ kg bw/d (the LOAEL).
- The study Germany ignores in setting the ADI: Suresh's 1993 teratogenicity study on rabbits found statistically significant toxicity at 20 mg/ kg bw/d (the LOAEL).

Germany relegates the inconvenient 1993 Suresh study to setting the acceptable operator (applicators') exposure level (AOEL). It argues that it is a mid-term rather than long-term experiment and therefore more suitable to setting an applicators' exposure level.⁹³

We believe that Germany's reasoning would not stand up to independent scientific scrutiny. Germany's failure to take into consideration the worrying rabbit teratogenicity studies means that its ADI ignores the problem of the teratogenic effects of glyphosate – as shown even in weak industry studies.

In our view, the Suresh 1993 LOAEL of 20 mg/kg bw/d should be the starting point for the ADI and for the applicators' AOEL. The 1993 Suresh study from which this LOAEL is derived found no NOAEL (no observed adverse effect level). In other words, even the lowest dose produced adverse effects. 94 95 So Germany should have insisted on further tests to establish the NOAEL, using 20 mg/kg as the highest dose.

If this LOAEL of 20 mg/kg were used, then, following the same procedure as Germany, the highest NOAEL below this dose from Germany's approved list of studies is 10 mg/kg. 96 Applying the 100-fold safety factor, this would give a more

objectively accurate ADI of 0.1 mg/kg bw/d, one-third of the ADI suggested by Germany.

Interestingly, one of the industry applicants, Feinchemie, suggests a far lower ADI than Germany or us: 0.05 mg/kg bw/d. This is five times lower than the ADI suggested by Germany and accepted by the Commission. Feinchemie bases its suggested ADI on its 2-year rat study, which found a NOAEL of 5.5 mg/kg bw/d.⁹⁷

Feinchemie's suggested ADI is consistent with the NOAEL of the 1996 Suresh study, which Germany used to derive the LOAEL but ignored to set the ADI. The NOAEL of that study was 6.3 mg/kg bw/d, which would give an ADI of 0.06 mg/kg bw/d, close to Feinchemie's proposed ADI of 0.05 mg/kg bw/d.

It is ironic that industry asked for stricter – and more scientifically justifiable – safety standards than the rapporteur, Germany. In contrast with Feinchemie's proposed low ADI, however, Monsanto asked for an ADI of 1.75 mg/kg bw/d, the highest of all the industry-suggested ADIs. 98

3.5. What the ADI should be – according to independent studies

If a manufacturer of glyphosate says the ADI should be five times lower than the one suggested by Germany and accepted by the Commission, what do independent studies say it should be?

Two high-quality mammalian toxicity studies show that glyphosate's LOAEL should be even lower than that proposed by Feinchemie (which in turn was lower than that proposed by Germany):

- A study on rats showed that a Roundup formulation was a potent endocrine disruptor and caused disturbances in reproductive development when the exposure was performed during the puberty period. Adverse effects, including delayed puberty and reduced testosterone production, were found at all dose levels, including the LOAEL of 5 mg/kg. The dose-response relationship was clear. 99 One of the critical failures of regulatory toxicity tests is to ignore important developmental windows such as puberty. This study helps to fill that knowledge gap.
- A 75-day study on rats showed that Glyphosate-Biocarb (a Brazilian formulation) caused damage to liver cells in a dose-response

manner, including at the LOAEL of 4.87 mg/kg. According to the authors, the findings suggest that the damage to liver cells was "irreversible". ¹⁰⁰

Both studies use a species (rats) and an exposure route (oral) approved by EU regulators and industry.

No dose below these two LOAELs was tested in these studies, so the true NOAEL is lower – by how much, no one knows. But the NOAEL could reasonably be assumed to be 2.5 mg/kg bw/d. Applying the usual 100-fold safety margin results in a scientifically defensible ADI of 0.025 mg/kg bw/d. This is over ten times lower than the Germany's ADI, which is currently in force. The MRL (safe level in food) should be correspondingly revised downward.

Of course, all assumptions need to be tested, and not even independent science has explored the full picture of Roundup and glyphosate's toxicity. Studies should be carried out immediately to determine the true NOAEL and ADI for glyphosate and Roundup, using the most comprehensive, upto-date scientific knowledge. These studies would involve:

- testing for more effects
- using lower, more realistic doses that will allow accurate determination of the NOAEL
- using larger numbers of animals to ensure sufficient statistical power to reliably detect effects from realistic doses
- dosing during vulnerable developmental windows
- extending study time-frames to allow mid- and long-term effects to show up, instead of killing the test animals before disease has a chance to develop. Industry test animals are killed at the human equivalent of about 60 years old, so many effects of the chemical tested are missed.¹⁰¹

In addition, research should be done that determines glyphosate levels in food and feed imported into the EU. Finally, based on independent (not industry) data from North and South America, an assessment should be carried out of the increase in glyphosate use, and therefore exposure, that would be expected to occur if glyphosate-tolerant GM crops were allowed to be grown in the EU.

This science-based assessment of glyphosate and Roundup will allow the EU to establish a credible policy that protects EU citizens. Until that assessment is complete, the EU should apply the precautionary principle and withdraw glyphosate herbicides from sale in the EU.

3.6. Does current risk assessment protect the public?

The current system of pesticide risk assessment in the EU is not transparent or easy to understand. Those who make the effort to study it will see that it is open to manipulation and abuse. In risk assessment, it is the details that count. The conclusions that are drawn depend heavily on how data is selected – what is included and what is left out. This is clear from the above discussion of the approach Germany used in justifying its incorrect conclusion that glyphosate does not have teratogenic or foetotoxic effects. Particularly revealing was Germany's exclusion of the rabbit teratogenicity studies in setting the ADI for glyphosate.

Industry also has room for manoeuvre in discussions of how toxins behave in the human body. For example, industry uses broad arguments to claim that toxins are broken down in the liver, or do not cross the placental barrier in pregnant women. Even cases of clear harm can be minimized. An anonymous scientist critic said, "There are many tricks that are used. If all insects in a field are killed for a full year, this is not a problem, because they will come back next year. A regulator told me that with the current system of risk assessment you could get any chemical approved, including DDT."

Even the underlying assumption of risk assessment, that there is a "safe" level below which a toxic pesticide is not toxic, is questionable. Many compounds accumulate in the body. Some toxins, particularly endocrine disrupting chemicals, are more potent at low doses than higher doses. People and species vary in their susceptibility to toxins and individuals at different stages in development and maturation and at different stages of biological cycles. Even the latest independent science has only begun to explore the true effects of chemicals on vulnerable groups such as developing foetuses,

infants and children, the elderly, and immunecompromised people.

In addition, the industry tests carried out for risk assessments mostly look for a narrow range of gross effects. These include tissue and structural changes, such as malformations and tumours, which tend to occur at the high doses that industry tests use. But these tests often miss functional changes (effects on how the body's organs and systems function), which tend to be seen at lower doses and more closely reflect effects from real-life human exposures. These functional changes are important because they can lead to more severe and difficult-to-reverse disease conditions. In other words, they perform a signalling role in predicting serious health problems. Independent scientific literature, which is not tied to OECD test designs, has been more effective than industry science in finding these functional effects – but it has hitherto been virtually ignored in pesticide risk assessments.

Other aspects that have not been adequately examined in existing risk assessments are the impact of the individual's existing body burden of toxins and synergistic effects that are not seen when the compounds are tested in isolation.

For these reasons and more, some scientists and policy-makers advocate reforming the risk assessment of pesticides – for example, by increasing the use of hazard analysis. Hazard analysis stipulates that if a pesticide has certain hazardous qualities, it should automatically be rejected ("hazard cut-off"). This differs from the current risk assessment approach, which assumes that even when a hazard exists, the risk can be managed. The new pesticide regulation 1107/2009 contains some "hazard cut-off" criteria. For example, a pesticide cannot be approved if it is carcinogenic, mutagenic, a reproductive toxin, persistent in the environment, bioaccumulative, or an endocrine disruptor (apart from specific uses, such as in closed systems).

These are positive developments. But industry, together with the German Federal Institute for Risk Assessment (BfR), which is involved in the registration of pesticides in Germany, is lobbying to prevent the new system of hazard analysis and

cut-off criteria gaining a foothold in Europe and to keep the existing system of risk assessment. $^{102\,103}$

For the sake of public health, it is vital that they do not succeed.

4. The problem of industry bias in testing

Regulatory approvals of pesticides are based almost exclusively on industry's own studies. The conflicts of interest inherent in this system were pointed out by Andrés Carrasco in his original research study. The German government agency BVL replied to this criticism by defending the reliability of industry studies. BVL says industry studies on other substances have sometimes found developmental effects and "it is not likely that developmental effects would have not been reported for glyphosate but for other substances". BVL adds that many different companies provided their own toxicological data from tests they had commissioned from different laboratories, and all found "absence of teratogenicity".

It is interesting that the BVL makes this bold and categorical statement, despite the fact that industry studies in the dossier that the BVL reviewed did find evidence of teratogenicity.

Even if the industry tests had shown no malformations, this would not be proof of glyphosate's safety. Every time industry studies are compared with those from the independent scientific literature, the same verdict is reached: industry tests are biased towards conclusions of safety. The best known example is tobacco industry studies, which successfully delayed regulation for decades by manufacturing doubt and controversy about the effects of smoking and passive smoking. 104 More recently, studies sponsored by the pharmaceutical and mobile phone industry have been shown to be more likely to portray their products in a favourable light than non-industry-funded studies. 105 106 $^{107}\mathrm{A}$ review of studies on genetically modified crops and foods showed that the existence of either financial or professional conflict of interest was associated with study outcomes that cast products in a favorable light. 108

Fewer comparisons of industry vs. independent studies have been performed for chemicals (including pesticides), but in four such reviews the same relationship is found: industry sponsorship is more likely to find favorable results, while the independent literature finds both safety and risk. 109 110 111 112

The Monsanto/Dow employees follow BVL in defending industry studies. In their response to Carrasco, they write: "Multiple high quality toxicological studies and expert review panels consistently agree glyphosate is not a teratogen or reproductive toxicant." They say the industryfunded studies that Carrasco calls untrustworthy "have been exhaustively reviewed by multiple government scientific regulators, often comprised of academic expert scientists and all of which have strongly supported the conclusions put forth in those studies."113 Monsanto/Dow names the "Regulatory authorities and independent experts who have documented this position" as WHO/ FAO, US EPA, the European Commission, and Williams (2000).

But Monsanto/Dow's cited authorities for its position do not stand up to scrutiny:

- The European Commission's 2002 review of glyphosate claims that developmental effects are confined to "maternally toxic doses". But this claim is examined and discredited above.
- The WHO report on glyphosate (1994)¹¹⁴ mainly cites industry studies. For example, 180 studies were generated by Monsanto, of which over 150 were not published or subjected to peer review. Other unpublished technical reports provided as references in the same document include 17 reports from Agrichem, five from Luxan BV, and five from Rhone Poulenc all producers and/or marketers of pesticides.¹¹⁵
- Williams co-authored his paper on glyphosate's safety with Ian C. Munro.¹¹⁶ Munro is executive vice president of the chemical industry consulting firm Cantox,¹¹⁷ which states that its mission is "protect client interests while helping our clients achieve milestones and bring

products to market". 118 The Williams paper was published in the controversial chemical industry-sponsored journal Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology (RTP). RTP was one of several industry-linked organizations that were investigated by a US Congressional Committee in 2008 over their role in the FDA's decision allowing the toxic chemical bisphenol A in infant formula and other foods. 119 120 121 All this would matter less if Williams had cited credible sources in his claims for glyphosate's reproductive and developmental safety. But he cites unpublished industry studies, such as Schroeder (1981), Reyna (1990), and Tasker (1980). As these studies are from the industry dossier submitted for glyphosate's approval, it is strange that Williams fails to mention the other studies from the same dossier that we examine above - Suresh (1993), Brooker (1991), and Bhide and Patil (1989) - which found that glyphosate was teratogenic.

In sum, Monsanto/Dow relies for its claims of glyphosate's safety on carefully selected industry sources and cooperative regulators who only consider industry studies.

4.1. Good Laboratory Practice: A shield for industry?

In its response to Carrasco, Monsanto/Dow praises the "high quality" industry tests that it claims show the safety of glyphosate on the grounds that they were conducted under Good Laboratory Practice (GLP) rules.

GLP specifies the organisational process and the conditions under which industry studies for the regulatory purposes are planned, performed, monitored, recorded and reported. GLP is a management system. It is not a hallmark – much less a guarantee – of "good science".

GLP was initiated by the US Food and Drug Administration in 1978 in an attempt to end the serious problem of fraud in industry testing of pesticides, chemicals, and pharmaceutical drugs for regulatory assessment. ¹²² In 1983, the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) established similar guidelines for pesticide toxicology studies and in 1989, extended them to cover studies submitted for pesticide

approvals.123

The move to GLP standards was prompted by a high-profile case of fraud involving a company called Industrial Bio-Test Laboratories (IBT), which brought into question 15% of the pesticides approved for use in the US. 124 125 However, the implementation of GLP failed to prevent a second major case of fraud, this time at Craven Labs, which was discovered in the 1990s. 126

Interestingly, both the IBT and Craven Labs fraud cases involved toxicological and residue tests of Roundup for regulatory purposes by laboratories under contract to Monsanto. Monsanto says it later repeated the tests under GLP rules, 127 though this is hardly reassuring given that the Craven Labs fraud occurred after GLP rules were in place. 128 Clearly, GLP neither prevents fraud, nor assures high quality science.

The GLP guidelines are set by the OECD (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development), a body dedicated not to public health but to promoting international trade and economic development. OECD guidelines prescribe the choice of experimental animal, number of animals, exposure times, and doses. The aim was to establish a set of standardized tests that would be acceptable in all WTO member countries (WTO having come to an agreement with OECD). This facilitates international trade because all countries involved agree to the same testing requirements. 130 131

Though the aims of GLP were laudable, they have been used to create a regulatory system that excludes open peer reviewed scientific literature. One critic called GLP a "shield" that industry uses to protect itself from inconvenient findings in the independent scientific literature. 132 Regulatory bodies across the world - including the EU Commission's DG SANCO and the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) - collude in this process by designating industry's GLP-compliant toxicity studies as the highest quality data. They rely almost exclusively on these industry-sponsored studies for pesticide and chemical assessments, rejecting studies from the open peer reviewed scientific literature because they are not conducted under GLP rules.133 134

Thus, Monsanto/Dow is able to dismiss

Carrasco's research and other independent studies showing harm from glyphosate/Roundup by saying that the testing systems are "unvalidated" and the studies "inappropriate and irrelevant for human health risk assessment purposes". ¹³⁵ In other words, they are not GLP.

The tyranny of GLP over regulatory processes has been heavily criticised in a paper co-authored by 30 scientists. The authors point out that GLP "specifies nothing about the quality of the research design, the skills of the technicians, the sensitivity of the assays, or whether the methods employed are current or out-of-date". Indeed, the dismissive attitude of the EU Commission – and of pesticide regulators worldwide – to high-quality independent studies that find harm from pesticides raises the question: why do governments fund scientific research if they ignore its findings in almost every risk assessment?

Another review criticizes GLP toxicity studies for using outdated protocols, some of which "have failed to modernise for nearly 100 years": "Very high doses are used (to assure statistical significance, due to insensitivity of the assays), but such near-poisoning levels may have little to do with what happens to organisms that are exposed to real world doses... and which go untested.... Test animals are killed before old age, masking most developing diseases. In short, GLP tests use protocols that cannot find toxicity."¹³⁷

Government pesticide and chemical regulators use data from industry OECD-compliant tests to determine the claimed safe level or NOAEL (no observed adverse effect level, the level at which the effect being looked for is not found). But Tweedale (2011) compared the NOAELs from industry and independent tests on dozens of chemicals and found that in every case, independent studies detected important toxic effects at levels well below those that industry studies claimed to be safe. Yet regulators ignore the independent data and take note only of the industry data because they comply with OECD GLP criteria. ¹³⁸

In addition, OECD tests set rigid and scientifically incorrect criteria regarding doseresponse in toxicological tests. These criteria fail to take into account the fact that endocrine

disrupting and other effects are often stronger at low dose than at high dose. Their assumption that there is a safe dose below which no significant toxicity occurs has been challenged by findings in the independent scientific literature. 139

OECD has still not come to terms with low-dose effects or complex dose-response relationships. One critical scientist who spoke on condition of anonymity said, "It will probably take OECD 10–15 years to come up with a complete set of tests to take endocrine disruption into account – which by then will be outdated again. On endocrine disruption, only a few standardized tests are available at the moment and there is no overall strategy to decide which substances should be subjected to which tests." ¹⁴⁰ ¹⁴¹ ¹⁴²

The EU Commission said in 2009 that it expects its range of tests on endocrine disrupting effects of pesticides to be ready in 2013. The US Environmental Protection Agency is ahead of the EU Commission and OECD and already has a strategy and a list of substances for endocrine disruption screening. These include glyphosate. Here 145 146

Even if we take Monsanto/Dow's elevation of GLP studies at face value, its argument does not stand up, as many of the studies in the industry dossier on glyphosate are not GLP. They are so old that they pre-date the introduction of GLP. The industry studies cited by Williams to back his claim that glyphosate is not a reproductive toxin include non-GLP studies by Schroeder (1981) and Tasker (1980).¹⁴⁷

4.2. EFSA undermines democratic decision to end tyranny of GLP

Science has separated into two diverging pathways – industry GLP science, which is often used to claim safety for a risky product, and independent science, which is usually not conducted according to GLP rules, and which often shows harm. The new EU pesticide regulation has the potential to end the tyranny of GLP by insisting on the use of peer-reviewed independent scientific studies in pesticide assessments.

However, the new regulation obliges industry to do its own scientific literature search in preparing a pesticide dossier. The risk inherent in giving industry control of the search could be removed by forcing it to do a complete and non-selective search. But the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) has undermined the intent of the new democratically established regulation by issuing a Guidance on the use of peer-reviewed science in pesticide assessment. The Guidance actively encourages industry to select only those studies it finds convenient to include in the dossier, through the following means.

Industry evaluates reliability of studies

The Guidance advises industry how to evaluate the reliability of, and thus how to select, studies for possible inclusion in its dossier. The first source that EFSA recommends industry to consult is a paper by a BASF employee, Klimisch (1997),149 published in the industry-sponsored journal Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology.¹⁵⁰ Klimisch gives a list of "categories of reliability" by which to assess the suitability of a scientific study for inclusion in the regulatory dossier. His most reliable category 1 ("reliable without restriction"), consists of studies conducted according to GLP rules. Klimisch relegates independent studies, which do not follow GLP/OECD rules, to categories 2 and 3, "reliable with restrictions" and "not reliable", respectively.151

Industry can carry out selective searches

EFSA's Guidance encourages industry to choose search terms that would provide only a narrow-focused search of the literature by, for example, specifying the type of test design. This works against the public interest, as a search for "mutagenicity AND GLP" would find industry-generated studies but exclude independent studies. If an independent study found mutagenicity by a non-GLP test, it would not turn up in the search.

Industry defines what is a "relevant" study

EFSA's Guidance encourages industry to select out studies on the basis that they are not "relevant" to human risk assessment. EFSA defines "relevant" species for toxicological studies as mammals, preferably rats, mice, and dogs. This would exclude studies such as Carrasco's, which was on frogs and chickens – even though the developmental mechanisms in humans are similar. 153

EFSA defines "relevant" exposure routes as oral, dermal, or inhalation. This would exclude many independent studies, which use injection or culture as the exposure route. Among the research findings excluded through this definition would be Carrasco's study and much of the research on glyphosate and Roundup conducted by Professor Gilles-Eric Séralini's team. However, the question of relevance of different exposure routes is by no means settled, and EFSA's exclusion of certain exposure routes as irrelevant is premature at best (see Section 6, below).

Through its Guidance, EFSA has given industry licence to dismiss independent scientific studies – and regulators an excuse to continue to ignore them in risk assessments of pesticides.

4.3. Case study in the misuse of GLP: bisphenol A

The problem of the tyranny of GLP over regulators is exemplified by the case of the chemical bisphenol A (BPA), a plastics ingredient widely used in food packaging.

Hundreds of peer reviewed, published – and non-GLP – studies show significant effects of BPA at low doses, with over 30 showing significant effects below the predicted "safe" dose. The evidence that BPA poses a danger to public health is strong. It has been found in human blood and tissues, including in human foetal blood, at levels higher than those causing adverse effects in mice. An epidemiological study shows that that BPA is related to ovarian disease in women. ¹⁵⁵

But industry studies on BPA have reached diametrically opposite conclusions. While 94 of 104 (90%) government-funded published studies on bisphenol A reported significant effects at low doses, no industry-funded studies (0 of 11) report significant effects at the same doses. A 2005 review of studies on BPA found that source of funding is highly correlated with positive or negative findings. ¹⁵⁶

A 2009 review blamed regulatory fixation on GLP for the BPA débacle. The authors criticized the US Food and Drug Administration and

the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) for deeming two industry-funded studies that adhered to GLP to be superior to hundreds of independent non-GLP studies funded by the US National Institutes of Health (NIH) and similar agencies in other countries.¹⁵⁷ The authors stated:

It is of great concern that the US and EU regulatory communities are willing to accept these industry-funded, antiquated, and flawed studies as proof of the safety of BPA while rejecting as invalid for regulatory purposes the findings from a very large number of academic and government investigators using 21st-century scientific approaches. The basis for these decisions by US and EU regulatory agencies should be thoroughly investigated. 158

The authors pointed out that there is simply no data from GLP studies on many of the toxic effects observed in independent studies on BPA, such as some adverse effects on the female reproductive system. This is because those effects have not yet made their way into the outdated regulatory testing system. In other words, the reason the effects are not found in GLP studies is not because the chemical is safe, but because those effects are not looked for. The authors added that there is a large literature on neurotoxic effects and behavioral abnormalities caused by low doses of BPA which are not capable of being detected by current GLP studies conducted for regulatory purposes because of their outdated methodologies.

The authors argued that the chemical industry-sponsored GLP studies on which the agencies based their decisions are incapable of detecting low-dose endocrine-disrupting effects of BPA and other hormonally active chemicals. They stated that the FDA and EFSA "mistakenly assumed that

GLP yields valid and reliable scientific findings (i.e., 'good science')."159

The authors stated that the main factors determining the reliability of scientific findings are independent replication and use of the most sensitive and up-to-date tests – neither of which is an expectation of GLP. They concluded:

We are not suggesting that GLP should be abandoned as a requirement for industry-funded studies. We object, however, to regulatory agencies implying that GLP indicates that industry-funded GLP research is somehow superior to NIH-funded studies that are not conducted using GLP.¹⁶⁰

The EFSA continues to rely for its risk assessment of BPA on the few industry studies adhering to Good Laboratory Practice (GLP) guidelines that found no adverse effects. Based on these studies, EFSA refuses to take decisive action restricting its use. The EU Commission announced in November 2010 that it would ban BPA from babies' bottles but would not extend the ban to materials such as the linings of food and drinks cans as there was no scientific evidence to support such a move. 163 164

The regulatory prejudice against open scientific literature and in favour of OECD- and GLP-standardized studies has forced the public to live with many more years of exposure to potentially dangerous levels of BPA.

The case of bisphenol A parallels that of glyphosate. Many studies from the independent scientific literature indicate that glyphosate and Roundup cause harm to human and animal health and the environment at low, realistic doses. Yet EFSA and the Commission continue to rely on a few outdated and flawed industry studies as proof of the herbicide's safety.

5. Evidence of teratogenicity in independent studies

In its response to Carrasco's findings of malformations in frog and chicken embryos exposed to glyphosate and Roundup, the German government agency BVL says: "There is a huge and reliable database for developmental toxicity of glyphosate and no evidence of teratogenicity has

been obtained."¹⁶⁵ It is fair to assume that BVL's "huge and reliable database" stretches beyond the industry studies to include the independent scientific literature. This interpretation is confirmed by the fact that BVL cites Dallegrave's studies (2003, 2007) on the reproductive and

developmental toxicity of Roundup on rats, which BVL claims showed "no craniofacial [of the skull and face] malformations".

But this is untrue. The 2003 Dallegrave study cited by BVL does show craniofacial malformations from Roundup. Dallegrave found that sublethal oral doses of Roundup cause craniofacial ossification defects, loss of caudal vertebrae, and misshapen atlas and other cervical and thoracic vertebrae in rats. The author did not use the word "craniofacial" but described the nature of the malformations, which included the craniofacial type: "incomplete skull ossification and enlarged fontanel". The effects were statistically significant and dose-dependent, strengthening the conclusion that they were caused by the glyphosate formulations. ¹⁶⁶

Another study, not cited by BVL, found that glyphosate formulations cause craniofacial and mouth deformities, eye abnormalities and bent, curved tails in tadpoles.¹⁶⁷

Both these studies are part of what BVL calls the "huge and reliable database" on glyphosate. Both show evidence of teratogenicity. ¹⁶⁸ Therefore, BVL must publicly retract its claims of "no craniofacial malformations" in Dallegrave's 2003 study and of "no evidence of teratogenicity" in the scientific literature. In dismissing these findings, BVL and the EU Commission are ignoring data that is publicly available in the peer-reviewed literature.

5.1. How Carrasco's findings built on previous studies

Carrasco built on the findings of Dallegrave in that he identified the mechanism for the teratogenic activity of Roundup/glyphosate. Such malformations in humans and animals are known to be linked with an excess of retinoic acid (RA), an oxidized form of vitamin A. 169 170 171 172 173 174 175 176 The link between RA and malformations is the reason why pregnant women are advised not to take vitamin A supplements. Carrasco found that glyphosate increased RA activity in frog embryos and that this was the mechanism through which the malformations occurred. 177

Carrasco says that the malformations

of the vertebrae found by Dallegrave may represent teratogenic effects on late embryonic development. His experiments did not extend the observations to the same late stage of development as Dallegrave's. However, the malformations he found are compatible with those found by Dallegrave.¹⁷⁸

5.2. Epidemiological evidence on glyphosate and birth defects

In response to Carrasco's study, BVL claims: "There is no epidemiological evidence in humans that glyphosate (herbicides) might be teratogenic" and "There is no clear-cut link to a hypothetic increase in malformations in regions with extensive use of plant protection products [pesticides, including herbicides] in South America."

It is true that the authorities in South America have not carried out systematic epidemiological studies in areas where glyphosate spraying is widespread. Even so, enough evidence exists to show that the rapid escalation in the rates of birth defects coinciding with the expansion of GM soy and glyphosate spraying is far from "hypothetic":

- Amnesty International reported that since Carrasco's research findings were announced, "Activists, lawyers and health workers ... have started to conduct their own studies, registering cases of foetal malformations and increased cancer rates in local hospitals."
- An epidemiological study in Paraguay found that women who were exposed during pregnancy to herbicides were more likely then unexposed women to deliver offspring with birth defects of a similar type to those that Carrasco found in his experiments. 180 BVL dismisses this study on the grounds that it is small and does not mention glyphosate. BVL fails to mention that the study was carried out in an area of Paraguay (Itapua) devoted to GM soy monocultures sprayed with glyphosate and agrochemical mixtures. Itapua was home to Silvino Talavera, an 11-year-old boy who died in 2003 from agrochemical poisoning after being sprayed. Glyphosate was one of three agrochemicals found in his blood. 181 These were the facts that gave rise to public demand

- for the epidemiological study that BVL so lightly dismisses.
- A report commissioned by the provincial government of Chaco, Argentina, analyzed health statistics in the town of La Leonesa and other areas where soy and rice crops are heavily sprayed. The report found that the rate of birth defects increased nearly fourfold over the entire state of Chaco in only a decade, coinciding with the expansion of the agricultural frontier into the province and the corresponding rise in agrochemical use. The report mentioned glyphosate as one of several agrochemicals that were causing problems. It noted that complaints from sprayed residents centred on "transgenic crops, which require aerial and ground spraying (dusting) with agrochemicals". 182
- BVL dismisses newspaper reports of birth defects and other severe health problems in sprayed areas by saying "To our knowledge, there is no scientific confirmation of these reports so far". BVL fails to mention that some of these newspaper reports mention local epidemiological studies conducted by doctors and scientists showing an escalation in birth defects. 183 184 Carrasco also refers to clinical observations in his study. 185 The fact that these small studies have not been translated into English or published in a scientific journal is no excuse for BVL to pretend that they do not exist. This is particularly true as BVL's report on Carrasco's study relies for its assurances of glyphosate's safety on unpublished, non-peerreviewed industry studies.
- In March 2010, just months after the release of

- Carrasco's findings, a court in Santa Fe province in Argentina banned the spraying of glyphosate and other agrochemicals near populated areas. The court found that farmers "have been indiscriminately using agrochemicals such as glyphosate, applied in open violation of existing laws [causing] severe damage to the environment and to the health and quality of life of the residents". While the decision is limited to the area around San Jorge, other courts are likely to follow suit if residents seek similar court action. 186
- An epidemiological study in Ontario, Canada found high levels of premature births and miscarriages in female members of farming families that used pesticides, including glyphosate.¹⁸⁷

None of these cases provides unequivocal evidence that glyphosate is the culprit in causing the harm, since other agrochemicals are used in the areas concerned. This is especially so since the spread of glyphosate-resistant weeds accompanying the spread of GM Roundup Ready crops has forced farmers to use other agrochemicals, such as 2,4-D, in addition to glyphosate. 188 189 190 191 192 193

However, this type of uncertainty is true of all epidemiological studies, which do not show causation but only point to an association. That is why epidemiological studies need to be supported with toxicological studies on a single substance, such as Carrasco's research. His work, along with that of other independent researchers, confirms that Roundup/glyphosate is a reproductive and developmental toxin.

6. Exposure routes an escape for industry and regulators

The German agency BVL tries to dismiss Carrasco's study on the grounds that the exposure routes used (injection and culturing the embryos in solution) are unrealistic and do not reflect reallife conditions of human exposure to glyphosate. In real life, BVL says, pregnant women would be exposed to glyphosate through the skin (dermal) or by inhalation.

Increasingly, industry and its allies in government challenge the findings of independent toxicological studies on the basis that they used injection or some other exposure route that industry argues is unrealistic. 194 195 Industry prefers oral, dermal, or inhalation exposure routes, on the claimed grounds that they better reflect real-life exposure routes for humans.

As a bonus for industry, these exposure routes can be used to argue for lax allowable daily intake levels, based on the assumption that by the time the chemical has travelled through the protective barriers of the body, such as skin and mucous membranes, and the liver, which helps to break down toxins, very little of the chemical actually reaches the body tissues. Injection, in contrast, allows the substance to bypass these protective barriers. In industry's view, this results in unrealistically high concentrations reaching the tissues. Rejecting injection as an exposure route also allows industry and regulators to exclude many independent studies with inconvenient findings from pesticide risk assessment. A more useful response would be to utilize the signalling role of independent studies and repeat them, substituting the preferred exposure route.

This is the approach recommended by Carrasco, who says that any doubts regarding the realism of his exposure routes could be cleared up by repeating Dallegrave's 2003 study, ¹⁹⁶ using inhalation as the exposure route. This would reflect real-life conditions of humans exposed to glyphosate spraying in Argentina, where around 80% of exposure is by inhalation. ¹⁹⁷ Dallegrave found skeletal malformations in the foetuses of rats fed orally with high doses of Roundup. ¹⁹⁸

Carrasco suggests that the effects reported by Dallegrave would have been even more striking if treatment had begun on the fifth day of pregnancy, rather than the sixth, as the relevant structures have already begun to form by the fifth day. Beginning treatment on the sixth day is slightly too late to maximize the effects of glyphosate. This is also a shortcoming of the industry teratogenicity tests in the DAR, most of which begin dosing on the sixth or seventh day. On the sixth or seventh day.

Interestingly, recent study findings suggest that cherry-picking exposure routes may not offer industry much protection. Two recent studies, one on glyphosate, have come up with surprising findings when different exposure routes were tested in the same animal:

 A study on the controversial chemical bisphenol A (BPA) funded by the US government's National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) tested the effects on rats of the chemical through two different exposure routes, injection and oral dosing. The study was commissioned in response to industrygenerated criticism that the injection route of exposure was not relevant to humans, as it would lead to unrealistically high levels of active BPA in the blood. The results showed that while injection showed a seven-fold increased level over oral dosing in the first 30 minutes, after two hours the level of active BPA in the blood was similar for both exposure routes. It is important to note here that the concentration of a chemical found in blood is only an average indicator of its presence in the body and does not provide evidence about its distribution to tissues, where toxic effects occur. Interestingly, in this experiment, both exposure routes resulted in the same pre-cancerous toxic effects on the prostate, seven months after exposure. The study concluded that route of exposure is not as critical as had been thought and therefore, the injection exposure route should be acceptable for human risk assessment.201 202

• A study examined the rate at which glyphosate entered the body of rats and what happened to it once it was in the body. Two exposure routes were compared: oral dosage and injection. The study found that injection resulted in a considerable diffusion of glyphosate into the tissues. When given orally, glyphosate was more slowly absorbed but also took longer to clear from blood than when given by injection. Some of this glyphosate was broken down into AMPA (glyphosate's main metabolite/breakdown product). Because glyphosate and AMPA were cleared from blood more slowly after oral dosing, they could be distributed to

body tissues to exert systemic toxic effects.²⁰³ These findings suggest that industry's insistence on oral, dermal, and inhalation routes is based on incorrect assumptions about what happens to toxins inside the body. While received doses may vary according to different exposure routes, this should be tested and not taken on faith.

Nevertheless, as we have seen above (Section 4.2), EFSA recently incorporated industry's

preference for these exposure routes into a Guidance document on the use of science in industry dossiers under the new pesticide regulation 1107/2009.²⁰⁴ At one stroke, EFSA gave industry permission to exclude from its dossier any study that does not use oral, dermal,

or inhalation exposure routes – without any requirement to further investigate the findings by repeating the study with an "approved" exposure route. This will exclude the findings of many independent scientists, including Carrasco, from the risk assessment.

7. The question of doses

BVL says the fact that Carrasco found malformations from concentrations of Roundup and glyphosate below levels used in agriculture is irrelevant to human risk assessment. It says comparison with internal doses received by exposed humans would be more relevant but still cannot tell us what really matters – the doses received by the developing human foetus in the uterus.

However, BVL must know it is asking for the impossible, since it would be considered unethical to perform toxicological experiments on human foetuses to ascertain the doses of glyphosate they receive – and the new EU pesticide regulation forbids human experimentation.

Nevertheless, Carrasco points out that it would be easy to check whether people exposed to Roundup/glyphosate spraying accumulate glyphosate in their blood. If they do, the glyphosate could circulate and expose multiple tissues in the body to different concentrations of the chemical, producing different effects. ²⁰⁵ One study that measured pesticide residues in the blood of pregnant and non-pregnant women found glyphosate residues in the blood of 5% of non-pregnant women. ²⁰⁶ A study on rabbits suggests that glyphosate may accumulate in body tissues, based on its damaging effects on the sperm six weeks after exposure. ^{207 208}

7.1. Did Carrasco use inappropriately high doses?

In its response to Carrasco, Monsanto/Dow argues that Carrasco used "inappropriately high" and "unrealistic" doses.²⁰⁹ These doses, Monsanto/Dow says, are far higher than the already high doses used in other experiments that have been shown not to cause malformations.

Monsanto/Dow first addresses the frog embryo injection experiments. It says that Carrasco's team

exposed two-cell frog embryos via direct injections of 360 pg and 500 pg glyphosate acid per cell, bypassing the developing amphibian protective gel coat. Assuming a cell diameter of 1mm to determine spherical volume, the cellular doses are approximately 690 to 950 $\mu g/L$ within each treated cell. 210

But this is not an inappropriately high dose. This is made clear by some simple calculations based on Monsanto/Dow's own paper. The Monsanto/Dow authors state elsewhere in their paper that a 400 mg/kg dose of glyphosate, delivered through feeding, results in a blood concentration of 4.6 µg/ml. Animal studies typically use between 50 and 500 mg/kg bw/d doses. Making a linear extrapolation (as the authors themselves do for other purposes), a 50 mg/kg dose should result in a blood concentration of 0.575 μg/ml, or 575 μg/L. Therefore the range of blood concentrations achieved in animal studies would be in the range of 575 to 5750 μg/L. Clearly, the concentrations achieved in the frog embryos (690 to 950 µg/L) are comparable to the blood concentrations achieved in animal feeding studies. So the Monsanto/Dow authors' claim that these are unreasonably high concentrations is not warranted.

Above-lethal doses?

Turning to Carrasco's frog embryo incubation experiments, Monsanto/Dow says that the concentrations used were 9–15 times greater than the acute LC50 value for frog embryos of the same species (LC50 is the concentration needed to kill 50% of experimental animals).²¹¹ Monsanto/Dow

cites as its authority for this argument a study by Edginton and colleagues (2004).²¹²

But Monsanto/Dow is not comparing like with like. Carrasco points out that Edginton's team used a different glyphosate formulation, which could have different effects and a different LC50 value. 213 Edginton's team stated that the surfactant POEA was the major toxic component of the formulation, so the two experiments are not comparable: it is not known to what extent the toxic effects were due to the POEA. POEA is known to have a synergistic effect with glyphosate, enhancing its toxicity. 214 Carrasco adds that the LC50 value is not relevant to an examination of what happens to the surviving embryos over time.

Moreover, Carrasco says that the doses he used were extremely low. Even the injection doses were far below what has been accepted as lethal. Carrasco reports that treatments at 1/5000 to 1/3000 dilutions of glyphosate herbicide resulted in extremely low mortality of frog embryos, nowhere near the 50% mortality that would be expected at the true LC50. Thus the Monsanto/Dow authors' claim that the effects observed by Carrasco were acute toxicity effects from inappropriately high doses is not supported.

Carrasco's argument is confirmed by the study of Dallegrave (2003), which found similar malformations at sublethal doses.²¹⁷ Monsanto/Dow avoids this issue by not even mentioning Dallegrave's study in its response to Carrasco.

The chicken egg experimental doses

Monsanto/Dow says that Carrasco's experiments with fertilized chicken eggs used an "unrealistic" exposure route by "opening a window in the shell and directly dosing 20 μL of 1/3500 and 1/4500 dilutions of glyphosate formulated product (2.0 and 1.6 $\mu g/chicken$ embryo)." The implication is that due to this choice of exposure route, the doses that the embryos were exposed to were unrealistically high.

But this is untrue. Using the Monsanto/Dow authors' own estimate that $20\mu L$ of a 1/4500 dilution of glyphosate formulated product translates into about $2~\mu g$ glyphosate injected

into the egg, and assuming that the volume of an egg is about 35 mL, the actual concentration of glyphosate within the egg would be about 57 μ g/L. This is much lower than the blood concentrations of glyphosate that would be expected in animal toxicity studies (575 to 5750 μ g/L, see above), according to Monsanto/Dow's own calculation methods.

Inappropriate comparison with rat study

As evidence for its argument that Carrasco's doses were unrealistically high, Monsanto/Dow cites a study on the fate of glyphosate orally fed to rats. The study found that a 400 mg/kg oral dose of glyphosate resulted in a maximum blood concentration of 4.6 μ g/mL. Monsanto/Dow extrapolates from this study to calculate that the dose necessary to produce a blood concentration in rats of 72 μ g/mL (as in the low dose of 72000 μ g/L in Carrasco's frog embryo culture experiments) would be over 6200 mg/kg bw (72 μ g/mL / 4.6 μ g/mL x 400 mg/kg bw = 6261 mg/kg bw).

Thus, Monsanto/Dow calculates that the *in vitro* concentration used by Carrasco's team was equivalent to a glyphosate oral dose to rats of 6261 mg/kg bw. Monsanto/Dow says:

This dose is over an order of magnitude greater than the already high doses of glyphosate shown not to cause developmental or reproductive effects in rats and rabbits (NOAELs), which are used for risk assessment purposes by some regulatory authorities to establish safe human allowable daily intakes (ADIs).²¹⁹

But the comparison made here is not appropriate. It is not justified to assume that an experimental model designed to track the fate of orally administered glyphosate in rats can be used to predict frog embryo uptake of glyphosate from the culture solution. Monsanto/Dow incorrectly attempts to make a parallel between the cells of the rat, bathed in blood containing 4.6 μ g/mL of glyphosate, and a frog embryo bathed in a medium containing 72 μ g/mL glyphosate, and says that the concentration used for the frog embryos is huge and physiologically inappropriate compared to that used in the rats.

This conclusion depends on the assumption that glyphosate crosses the membrane of the rat cells and the outer membrane of the frog embryo with equal ease. However, these two membranes are very different in structure and function. The frog embryo membrane is the embryo's sole defense against every physical and chemical challenge that it might encounter and must therefore be very protective, while the cells of the rat are defended by many different protective mechanisms, which operate before a challenge ever reaches the individual cells of the rat. This makes it unnecessary for the cellular membrane of rat cells to possess the protective function and structure of the frog embryo membrane.

Thus we would expect that exposing rat cells to blood containing a concentration of 4.6 $\mu g/$ mL glyphosate would result in a much higher concentration of glyphosate within the rat cells than would be the case if a frog embryo were exposed to that concentration, and that it would be reasonable to expect that a significantly higher concentration of glyphosate, for instance, 72 $\mu g/$ mL, would be required to achieve a concentration of glyphosate within the frog embryo that would be equivalent to the concentration achieved within the rat cells when exposed to blood containing 4.6 $\mu g/mL$ of glyphosate.

Thus Monsanto's claim that the concentration used by Carrasco is extremely high and is equivalent to an oral dose of 6261 mg/kg bw is a gross overestimation.

The evidence that the concentrations of glyphosate used in the frog embryo studies were appropriate is Carrasco's observation that mortality of the embryos was very low, yet dose-dependent effects of glyphosate were observed.

Monsanto/Dow claims that "high doses of glyphosate" have been "shown not to cause developmental or reproductive effects in rats and rabbits" in studies used by regulatory authorities to set the acceptable daily intake or ADI. But this is false, as we have shown above (see Section 3). These industry studies did show teratogenic effects of glyphosate, even at low doses. The ADI set by Germany ignores these effects and is incorrect.

Body burdens of glyphosate

Monsanto/Dow dismisses the concerns raised by Carrasco and colleagues about the risk to people living close to fields where glyphosate herbicides are sprayed. Monsanto/Dow uses findings from the Farm Family Exposure Study (FFES)²²⁰ as evidence that the doses used in Carrasco's work and his claim of a link between pesticide exposure and birth defects in Argentina are unrealistic.

The FFES measures urinary glyphosate concentrations for farmers, their spouses, and their children. The study concludes, reassuringly, that the maximum systemic dose to spouses in the FFES was 0.04 $\mu g/kg$ body weight, with more than 95% of the spouse exposures below the limit of detection.

But the FFES authors themselves acknowledge that the results of their US-based study depend on the method of glyphosate application, the procedures used by the farmers, and the care with which those procedures are carried out. The circumstances in Argentina differ from those in the US on all these counts. Much of the glyphosate application is conducted by aerial spraying and reports from Argentina suggest that little care is taken of impacts on the environment or human health. On this basis, it is not justified to use the FFES as the basis for evaluating Carrasco's work.

The authors of the FFES acknowledge that the nature of the study may well have motivated participating farmers to take extra care in their work and that therefore this study may not reflect real world conditions, even in the US. It should also be remembered that the FFES was sponsored by the pesticide industry, as were other studies that Monsanto/Dow cite to back up their claims of the safety of glyphosate. Sponsors, as stated in the paper, were Bayer, Dow, DuPont, FMC, Monsanto, Syngenta, and the American Chemistry Council. The lead author, Acquavella, was an employee of Monsanto. A second author was an employee of the industry consulting firm Exponent.

For all these reasons, we suggest that the FFES is likely to paint a picture that is not "real-world", but highly idealized. As stated by Mage in his critique of the FFES, a study that randomly and

frequently assesses glyphosate burdens in farmers and their families over a long period of time would provide a more realistic assessment of exposure.²²¹

This is borne out by results of another study, which is relevant to this discussion but is not mentioned by the Monsanto/Dow authors. In a study investigating pesticide exposure in farm and non-farm families in Iowa, Curwin (2007) found that 75% of farmers, 67% of wives, and 81% of farmers' children were carrying urinary burdens of more than 900 ppb of glyphosate (0.9 mg/kg bw). In contrast, the FFES reported average daily urinary burdens of glyphosate ranging from 1 to 6.4 ppb on different days of the study for farmers,

and with averages close to zero ppb for wives and children (less than 25% of subjects were reported to have any detectable urinary glyphosate burden).

Regarding the FFES, we conclude that, as has been found time and time again, industry-sponsored studies generate results that are unrealistic, when compared with independent studies such as Curwin's.

We also conclude from all the evidence above that Carrasco's doses were realistic and that they add to the existing body of industry and independent studies showing that glyphosate is teratogenic.

8. The choice of experimental animals

BVL says in its response to Carrasco that while developmental mechanisms in frogs and chicken embryos are similar to those of humans, they respond differently to toxins because frogs and chickens lack the protection of a placental barrier – their embryos develop outside the mother's body. BVL says humans and other mammals, in contrast, have a placental barrier that lends some protection against toxins passing from the mother's blood supply to that of the foetus. Therefore, BVL says, findings in frog and chicken embryos cannot be extrapolated to humans and doses of glyphosate reaching the human foetus are unknown.

However, BVL fails to acknowledge research

showing that a significant percentage of glyphosate crosses the human placental barrier and enters the foetal compartment.²²² BVL must produce data to back up its implication that the human placental barrier provides protection against glyphosate exposures.

In addition, Dallegrave's 2003 study found skeletal malformations in rats treated with Roundup.²²³ Rats are mammals, so BVL cannot dismiss this study on grounds of the wrong choice of experimental animal. But BVL finds another reason to dismiss Dallegrave's study, wrongly claiming that it found no craniofacial malformations (see Section 5, above).

9. South America's responsibility?

BVL implies that the problems with glyphosate raised by Carrasco's research are South America's responsibility. It says, "Even if there were indications for an increase in malformations because of extensive exposure to pesticides in South America, the state authorities in these countries would be responsible to initiate more in-depth investigations. Taking into account the very different application conditions and the uncertainties with regard to the plant protection products and human exposure, such findings would not automatically give rise to concern about the safety of glyphosate-based herbicides in Europe."

It is true that application conditions and exposures in Europe would be different from those in South America. But BVL and the Commission have made no attempt to define how they would differ, especially in the light of the possible cultivation of glyphosate-tolerant crops in the EU. BVL's statement is inadequate, for the following reasons.

Toxicological findings are not confined within national boundaries

In its discussion of possible effects of Roundup/glyphosate on humans, BVL avoids mentioning

the toxicological findings on Roundup and glyphosate. Some of these, such as those of Séralini's team, found effects in human cells and are relevant to humans. While BVL disingenuously confines its discussion of effects on humans to South America, toxicological findings in human cells, and findings in mammals such as in Dallegrave's studies, apply to all countries where Roundup/glyphosate is used.

Also, glyphosate-tolerant crops carrying glyphosate residues enter the European food chain via animal feed and soy products eaten by humans. The Commission must investigate current and potential future exposures and their relationship to findings in the independent scientific literature.

The political climate in South America is problematic

Some South American economies have become highly dependent on the GM soy/glyphosate agricultural model, so central and regional government authorities are reluctant to challenge it. The Argentine government has come to rely on export taxes on soybeans, which reached 35 per cent in 2010.²²⁴

In Argentina, after Carrasco announced his findings, a group of environmental lawyers launched a lawsuit petitioning the government to ban glyphosate. But Guillermo Cal, executive director of CASAFE (Argentina's crop protection trade association), said a ban would mean "we couldn't do agriculture in Argentina".²²⁵

Argentine scientists and experts who have produced evidence of problems with the GM soy/glyphosate model report harassment and censorship. ²²⁶ ²²⁷ ²²⁸ But even in these difficult conditions, they and their international colleagues have collectively produced more than enough evidence to indicate that there are serious problems with the GM soy/glyphosate agricultural model.

Europe has a moral responsibility to its supplier countries

As much of the glyphosate-tolerant soy sprayed with glyphosate herbicides in South America is imported to feed European livestock, Europe

POEA: Case study in regulatory weakness

BVL's only decisive recommendation in its response to Carrasco is that more toxicity tests should be conducted on the effects on aquatic organisms of the Roundup adjuvant or added ingredient, POEA (polyethoxylated tallow amine). POEA is added to glyphosate herbicides as a surfactant or wetting agent, to enable the glyphosate to penetrate the plant. Unfortunately, POEA is highly toxic to human cells as well as increasing the toxicity of glyphosate by allowing it to penetrate the cells more easily.²³²

While action on POEA would be welcome, focusing only on this substance distracts from Carrasco's finding that pure glyphosate is a developmental and reproductive toxin.²³³

The case of POEA shows the weakness of EU regulators in dealing with industry. The German government recommended as long ago as 1999 that POEA should be phased out in the EU. Monsanto disagreed. Eleven years later in 2010, the German government was still asking for action on POEA – and still being ignored by industry and EU regulators. It has resorted to taking its own measures to restrict the use of POEA within Germany.

is to some extent responsible for the situation in South America. The principle of moral responsibility for human rights abuses in supplier countries has been accepted since eighteenth-century debates about the slave trade.

Europe is considering adopting the GM crops/glyphosate farming model

Applications are in the approvals pipeline for the cultivation in Europe of several glyphosate-tolerant GM maize varieties, including Monsanto's NK603²³⁰ and MON89034 x MON88017.²³¹ If glyphosate-tolerant crops are approved for cultivation in the EU, then the South American experience with GM soy and glyphosate could be replicated in Europe. BVL's attempt to draw a curtain over the South American experience is irresponsible because it ignores the potential impact of this carcinogen and teratogen on European farmers, their families, and the public.

10. Science divided

Carrasco notes in his reply to Monsanto/Dow that discussion of toxics risk assessment has separated into two diverging strands:

Rather than pointing out shortcomings of our research, the [Monsanto/Dow] letter illustrates the increasing difficulty in dialogues between those with a vested interest in product sales and independent researchers who wish simply to understand whether the said products are safe.²³⁶

It is to be expected that industry should look after

its own interests. But it is inexcusable for the public body BVL to follow Monsanto/Dow in what seems to be a desperate attempt to dismiss any possibility of Roundup/glyphosate's teratogenicity rather than ordering further investigations to clear up uncertainties. However, the existing body of evidence on Roundup/glyphosate is more than sufficient to justify that BVL advise the EU Commission to invoke the precautionary principle and conduct an immediate review of the herbicide.

II. Another worrying study on Roundup dismissed

BVL's response to Carrasco's study was not a one-off. In 2009, BVL issued a similarly dismissive response²³⁷ to a study by Benachour and Séralini, which found that Roundup caused total cell death in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells within 24 hours.²³⁸ In these experiments, Roundup obtained from the market was diluted by 100,000 times – far below the concentrations used when the chemical is sprayed on GM RR crops.

The researchers tested Roundup formulations, as well as pure glyphosate, AMPA (glyphosate's main breakdown product), and the adjuvant POEA. They concluded that the presence of adjuvants increases the permeability of human cells to Roundup and amplifies the toxicity of glyphosate:

The proprietary mixtures available on the market could cause cell damage and even death around residual levels to be expected, especially in food and feed derived from R (Roundup) formulation-treated crops. 239

BVL's response to this complex and worrying study was as brief as it was inadequate. Passing over the findings on the toxicity of glyphosate and AMPA, BVL only admitted that POEA ("tallow amines") was a problem. It said it had asked manufacturers of glyphosate herbicides to replace tallow amines with less problematic ingredients within two years. That was the sum of BVL's recommendations.

In choosing to focus solely on the adjuvant POEA, BVL simply ignored all the harmful effects that the researchers found with the Roundup formulations as a whole, their active ingredient glyphosate, and glyphosate's main breakdown product, AMPA. So Roundup continues to be marketed without restriction and people continue to be put at risk.

12. What's wrong with the current approval of glyphosate?

Glyphosate's current approval in the EU is based on the 2002 review, carried out under the old pesticides regulation 91/414. The 2002 review assesses glyphosate, the glyphosate derivative herbicide glyphosate trimesium, and the glyphosate metabolite (breakdown product) AMPA.

The review exemplifies the general failings of the old pesticides approvals system:

- Insulation from independent peer reviewed scientific findings
- Old, outdated, and badly informed claims for glyphosate's safety go unchallenged

- Virtually exclusive reliance on industry studies for the safety assessment, with the inherent conflicts of interest
- Reliance on studies with old and outdated protocols
- Reliance on dubious and outdated assumptions
- Lack of transparency
- Failure to test the complete glyphosate formulations as they are sold.

A detailed breakdown of these factors follows.

12.1 Open peer reviewed scientific literature is denied

There is broad agreement in the scientific community that peer reviewed publication is the best currently available method to ensure reliable scientific data.

There are undoubted flaws with the peer review process – including publication bias, where certain types of results are more likely to be published than others, ²⁴¹ ²⁴² ²⁴³ and pressure being placed on journal editors not to publish, or to retract, certain findings. ²⁴⁴ ²⁴⁵ ²⁴⁶ Some journals have been generated or "captured" by industry and use industry-connected peer reviewers. ²⁴⁷

In spite of these problems, the strength of the peer review process is that studies in the open literature can be evaluated by independent experts. Their findings can be confirmed, built upon, or contradicted by further studies.

The public, too, has been educated to respect the peer review process and to expect scientific claims to be validated in this way. The partindustry-funded UK-based group Sense About Science, which calls itself "an independent charitable trust promoting good science and evidence in public debates"²⁴⁸ and promotes the safety of controversial technologies like genetically modified foods, ²⁴⁹ set up an entire project to convince the public that peer review is "an essential arbiter of scientific quality". ²⁵⁰ In its guide for the public on peer review, *I Don't Know What to Believe*, Sense About Science says:

Unpublished research is no help to anyone. Scientists can't repeat or use it and as a society we can't base decisions about our public safety – or our family's health for example – on work that has a high chance of being flawed.²⁵¹

Given such influential messages, it would shock the public to realize that in the pesticide approvals process, peer reviewed open literature is not normally considered. The studies on which the 2002 EU review of glyphosate is based, as is the norm with pesticides, were generated and submitted by industry. ²⁵² The conclusions about the health hazards of glyphosate in the 2002 EU review are strikingly at variance with the findings from the independent scientific literature, as the analysis below shows.

Genotoxicity

The 2002 review flatly states that glyphosate and glyphosate trimesium are "not genotoxic" (causing damage to DNA). It is difficult to understand how this conclusion could be reached, given that even industry studies from the 1980s found that Roundup caused chromosome aberrations and gene mutations in mice lymphoid cells.²⁵³ ²⁵⁴

In addition, a number of studies showing that glyphosate and Roundup are genotoxic existed in the peer reviewed literature even at the time of the 2002 review. Findings include:

- Roundup increases the frequency of genderlinked lethal recessive mutations in fruit flies (these mutations are normally only seen in males).²⁵⁵
- Roundup increases the frequency of DNA adducts (the binding to genetic material of reactive molecules that lead to mutations) in the liver and kidneys of mice at all three doses tested. The response was dose-dependent.²⁵⁶
- Roundup causes increased frequency of sister chromatid exchanges in human lymphocytes (white blood cells), even at the lowest dose tested.²⁵⁷
- Mice injected with glyphosate and Roundup show increased frequency of chromosome damage and increased DNA damage in bone marrow, liver, and kidney.²⁵⁸

Numerous additional recent studies confirm genotoxicity:

- Roundup damages the DNA in the blood cells of European eels at environmentally relevant concentrations.²⁵⁹
- Roundup has adverse effects on the cells of various organs in fish exposed at sublethal

concentrations of 5–15 ppm (a typical concentration in a post-application site). Effects include hyperplasia (increased proliferation of cells) and increased activity of metabolic enzymes.²⁶⁰

- Glyphosate-based herbicides cause increased frequency of DNA strand breaks and cell nucleus abnormalities indicative of mutagenic stress in goldfish at low doses (5–15 ppm).²⁶¹
- Glyphosate-based herbicides cause DNA damage and endocrine disruption in human cells at levels up to 800 times lower than glyphosate residue levels allowed in some GM crops used for animal feed in the United States.²⁶²
- Glyphosate-based herbicides inhibit RNA transcription and delay hatching in sea urchin embryos at a concentration well below that recommended for commercial spray application. The Roundup surfactant polyoxyethylene amine (POEA) is highly toxic to the embryos when tested alone and so could contribute to the inhibition of hatching.²⁶³
- Glyphosate-based herbicides and glyphosate's main metabolite (environmental breakdown product), AMPA, alter cell cycle checkpoints in sea urchin embryos by interfering with the physiological DNA repair machinery. Such cell cycle dysfunction is seen from the first cell division in the sea urchin embryos. 264 265 266 267 The failure of cell cycle checkpoints is known to lead to genomic instability and the possible development of cancer in humans. Studies on glyphosate and AMPA suggest that the irreversible damage that they cause to DNA may increase the risk of cancer. 268 269
- An epidemiological study in Ecuador found a higher degree of DNA damage in people living in an area that was aerially sprayed with glyphosate compared with those living 80 kilometres away.²⁷⁰

AMPA, glyphosate's main breakdown product (metabolite), is also genotoxic in isolation. The 2002 review, on the basis of the industry studies, calls AMPA "less toxic than the parent compound". The ECCO Panel states, "AMPA is not of toxicological significance." However, an independent study found that AMPA is genotoxic,

damaging DNA in human cells at very low doses and in mice at a dose of 200–400mg/kg.²⁷³

Carcinogenicity

The 2002 review claims "no evidence" of carcinogenicity for glyphosate and glyphosate trimesium. But glyphosate was known to have carcinogenic effects long before the 2002 review.

Two long-term studies on rats were conducted in 1979–1981 and 1988–1990.²⁷⁴ The rats received 3, 10 and 32 mg/kg of glyphosate per day in the first study and 100, 410 and 1060 mg/kg per day in the second. The first study found a significant increase in tumours in the testes of rats fed glyphosate, but the same effect was not found in the second test using the higher doses. On this basis, glyphosate was excluded from the carcinogenic category.²⁷⁵ ²⁷⁶

This move was based on outdated and incorrect assumptions about toxicology. It used to be thought that toxic effects increased in proportion to dose, and that there is a safe level of a chemical, below which toxic effects are not found. But toxicologists now know that these assumptions are not always true. Some chemicals have more potent effects (notably endocrine effects) at low doses than higher doses.²⁷⁷ In some cases, no safe threshold can be found.²⁷⁸ ²⁷⁹ However, regulators have not revised their conclusions on glyphosate based on up-to-date scientific knowledge.

Studies from the independent literature also show that Roundup and glyphosate have carcinogenic effects:

- Glyphosate induces cancer in mouse skin²⁸⁰
- Epidemiological studies show a link between Roundup/glyphosate exposure and two types of cancer: multiple myeloma²⁸¹ and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma.²⁸² ²⁸³ ²⁸⁴
- Other studies (mentioned under Genotoxicity, above) show that Roundup, glyphosate, and its metabolite AMPA cause changes to cells and DNA that are known to lead to cancer.²⁸⁵ ²⁸⁶ ²⁸⁷ ²⁸⁸ ²⁸⁹ ²⁹⁰

Neurotoxicity

The 2002 review of glyphosate claims "no relevant effects" in tests for delayed neurotoxicity. But glyphosate is an organophosphate, a class of

chemicals known to have neurotoxic effects, so claims of "no relevant" neurotoxic effects demand a strong and transparent evidence base to back them up.

In fact, studies from the open literature have found neurotoxic effects of glyphosate:

- An epidemiological study carried out in Minnesota, USA found that the children of pesticide applicators exposed to glyphosate had an increased incidence of neurobehavioral disorders.²⁹¹
- In an acute poisoning incident, a man who accidentally sprayed himself with glyphosate developed the neurological disorder Parkinsonism.²⁹²
- A toxicological study on rats found that glyphosate depletes the neurotransmitters serotonin (serotonin is associated with feelings of well-being and is known as the "happiness hormone") and dopamine.²⁹³
- Glyphosate causes a loss of mitochondrial transmembrane potential (a hallmark of cellular injuries) in rat brain cells.²⁹⁴
- Glyphosate and Roundup act synergistically with the organophosphate insecticide diazinon in neuroblastoma (nerve cancer) cells. Glyphosate and Roundup become more neurotoxic when the cells have been pre-exposed to diazinon. Roundup is more toxic than glyphosate and produces effects at a concentration as low as 10 ppb, which is equivalent to a glyphosate concentration of 0.5 nM. Unusual dose-response relationships are found with both glyphosate and Roundup, which the authors say merit further investigation as they indicate that the relationship between concentration and toxicity at low concentrations may not be entirely predictable.²⁹⁵

Reproductive and developmental toxicity and endocrine disruption

The 2002 review notes that studies on glyphosate and glyphosate trimesium found reduced pup weight and decrease in litter size and pup body weight gain, but says these effects are confined to high, "parentally toxic doses". The review adds that effects include lower number of viable foetuses and reduced foetal

weight, retarded ossification (bone formation), and higher incidence of skeletal and/or visceral (internal organ) anomalies. Effects of glyphosate trimesium include increased postimplantation losses (miscarriage), reduced foetal weight, and increased incidence of rib "variations" at maternally toxic doses.

The 2002 review gives a developmental NOAEL (the highest level at which the effect being looked for is not found) of 300 mg/kg bw/d for glyphosate and 40 mg/kg bw/d for glyphosate trimesium. However, studies from the open literature have found adverse reproductive and developmental effects, in some cases at much lower levels. While we have discussed some of these studies in the above sections, we provide a comprehensive summary as follows:

- Glyphosate herbicide alters hormone levels in female catfish and decreases egg viability. The study concludes that the presence of glyphosate in water is harmful to catfish reproduction.²⁹⁶
- Roundup disrupts production of the steroid hormone progesterone in mouse cells by disrupting expression of a regulatory protein.²⁹⁷
- Roundup causes decreased sperm numbers and increased abnormal sperms in rats.²⁹⁸
- A commercial formulation of glyphosate was found to be a potent endocrine disruptor in rats, causing disturbances in their reproductive development after they were exposed during puberty.²⁹⁹
- In human cells, glyphosate-based herbicides prevent the action of androgens, the masculinising hormones, at levels up to 800 times lower than glyphosate residue levels allowed in some GM crops used for animal feed in the United States. DNA damage is found in human cells treated with glyphosate-based herbicides at these levels. Glyphosate-based herbicides also disrupt the action and formation of estrogens, the feminizing hormones. This in vitro study found the first toxic effects of glyphosate-based herbicide at 5 ppm, and the first endocrine disrupting actions at

0.5 ppm – 800 times less than the 400 ppm level authorized by the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) in some animal feeds. 301 302

- Glyphosate acts synergistically with estrogen, disrupting estrogen-regulated gene expression in human cells.³⁰³
- Glyphosate is toxic to human placental cells and this effect increases in the presence of Roundup adjuvants. Roundup acts as an endocrine disruptor, inhibiting an enzyme responsible for estrogen production. The authors conclude that Roundup could cause reproductive problems in humans at levels below those used in agriculture.³⁰⁴ The authors suggest that their results could explain epidemiological findings of increased premature births and miscarriages in female members of farming families using glyphosate.^{305 306}
- Glyphosate and Roundup damage human embryonic cells and placental cells, in concentrations well below those recommended for agricultural use. The study's authors conclude that Roundup may interfere with human reproduction and embryonic development.³⁰⁷
- The foetuses of rats fed orally with high doses of Roundup had increased incidence of skeletal malformations.³⁰⁸
- Roundup causes malformations in frog and chicken embryos at doses much lower than those used in agricultural spraying.³⁰⁹ Malformations were of the craniofacial and neural tube type (of the skull, face, and developing brain and spinal cord).

Conclusion of open peer-reviewed literature on health effects

Both the existing pesticides regulation, 91/414, and the new regulation, 1107/2009, require that a pesticide should not have any harmful effect on human or animal health. The new regulation is stricter, since "vulnerable groups" must be considered in the human health assessment and known "cumulative and synergistic effects" of the pesticide must be addressed. Clearly, glyphosate herbicides

do not even meet the requirements of the old regulation, so their approval should be reviewed immediately with a view to restricting or banning their use.

12.2. Outdated and badly informed claims go unchallenged

The discussion between industry, the rapporteur Germany, member states, and the ECCO Panel that led to the 2002 review includes numerous old, outdated, and badly informed claims for the safety of glyphosate and its breakdown product AMPA. Many of these claims have been superseded or discredited by independent studies – but they passed through the review process unchallenged and have remained in place in the regulatory system ever since. Similarly, concerns are raised but not followed up.

Anyone who is informed about the current state of knowledge on glyphosate cannot fail to be alarmed by these claims and uninvestigated concerns. There are too many to cover fully in this report, but a few examples follow.

Unresolved concerns about salivary gland lesions

Concerns about repeated findings of salivary gland lesions in experimental animals treated with glyphosate are expressed throughout the DAR materials and mentioned in the 2002 final review report. However, nobody seems to know what the lesions mean, and no attempt is made to find out. A comment by the ECCO Panel is typical:

Histological effects were observed in salivary glands in the 6 and 12 month dog study, however, since these lesions were considered without functional consequence or long term effects they were not considered to be adverse.³¹³

The regulators should have insisted that these experiments be continued for a longer period, so that the true consequences of these lesions were revealed. Salivary gland lesions can be precancerous.

Failure to consider endocrine disruption

The ECCO Panel says, "Various literature

references suggest that glyphosate is an endocrine disruptor." Again, the panel has no idea what to make of these findings: "The group recognised that there was no guidance available regarding how such information should be used so it was agreed that the rapporteur should consult the Chairperson of the mammalian toxicology meeting at the BBA [German Federal Ministry for Food, Agriculture and Consumer Protection] to see if this is a concern."314 The final review report of 2002 does not mention endocrine disruption - sufficient reason in itself why the current approval of glyphosate is inadequate. However, independent studies show that glyphosate herbicides are endocrine disruptors. 315 316 317

Failure to consider the impact of glyphosate-resistant weeds

The DAR and 2002 review report were compiled before the problem of glyphosate-resistant weeds became widespread. Monsanto claims in the DAR materials that it has tested over 500 samples and found that only two locations in Australia were affected. The plant involved was an annual rye grass. 318 The UK Pesticides Safety Directorate (PSD) comments, "It is likely that resistance is low, although there have been two further reports of possible cases in America and Asia."319 Since the EU Commission's 2002 approval of glyphosate, a large number of independent studies and media reports have documented the extensive and serious problems caused by glyphosate-resistant superweeds, especially in North and South America. $^{\rm 320~321~322}$ 323 324 325 326 327 328 329 330 331 332 333 334 Glyphosate's current approval does not take this into consideration and a critical re-assessment is urgently needed.

In addition, the risk assessment should consider the inevitable shift in herbicide use after glyphosate-resistant weed populations become widespread. The published studies and articles cited above show that weeds evolve resistance to glyphosate within 2–6 years of cultivation of genetically modified (GM) Roundup Ready crops. This is less time than the approval period of a pesticide in the EU – formerly ten years,

now 15 years. Once resistant weed populations are established, farmers have to resort to other potentially even more toxic herbicides, including 2,4-D, to try to control glyphosate-resistant weeds. 335 336 337 338

The chemical companies Dow, DuPont, Bayer, BASF, and Syngenta have responded to the superweeds problem by "engineering crop varieties that will enable farmers to spray on the tough old weedkillers freely, instead of having to apply them surgically in order to spare crops", according to a report in the Wall Street Journal.³³⁹ Bayer has patented a GM soybean with tolerance to the herbicide glufosinate ammonium. 340 Studies show that glufosinate ammonium is a neurotoxin³⁴¹ and causes birth defects in mice.342 Monsanto plans to release a dicamba-resistant GM soybean in 2013.343 These developments are relevant to Europe as Romania is lobbying the EU for permission to cultivate GM sov.344

A new generation of herbicide-resistant crops is being engineered with stacked traits to tolerate multiple herbicides. ³⁴⁵ But weed scientists have commented that these new GM crops will only buy growers a little more time until weeds evolve resistance to other herbicides. ³⁴⁶ In fact, weed species resistant to dicamba and 2,4-D already exist. ^{347 348}

The existing approval of glyphosate fails to take into consideration the chemical treadmill resulting from the emergence of glyphosate-resistant weeds – and the consequences to human health and the environment. While a full consideration of this issue is beyond the scope of this report, it needs to be addressed in the risk assessment of glyphosate as it is a hazard inherent in the use of the herbicide.

Incorrect claim about biological availability of glyphosate

The UK Pesticides Safety Directorate (PSD) notes that the issue of a waiting period between glyphosate spraying and re-entry into fields in order to protect humans, livestock, and plants, is not properly dealt with in Germany's DAR. However, the PSD immediately dismisses this concern:

This should not be an issue for glyphosate as it is not usually biologically available once it contacts soil.³⁴⁹

But this claim was not true even at the time of the DAR. A 1983 study showed that glyphosate persists in sandy loam soil and is not inactivated in the 120 days prior to planting. Plants growing in the glyphosate-treated soil showed decreased nitrogen fixation, root nodule numbers and root weights – indicating that glyphosate was biologically available and toxic to plants 120 days after application. 350

A new risk assessment should address the issue of the re-entry period.

Incorrect claim about biological activity of AMPA

Monsanto says AMPA's long persistence in soil is of no "regulatory concern" because "AMPA is biologically inactive". But a 2004 study showed that AMPA causes injury to glyphosate-tolerant and non-glyphosate-tolerant soybeans. Findings are the same when the AMPA is deliberately applied and when it forms from the breakdown of applied glyphosate. The study concludes that soybean injury to glyphosate-tolerant soybeans from glyphosate is due to AMPA formed from glyphosate degradation. Therefore AMPA is biologically active.

It is clear that the documents on which the existing approval of glyphosate is based are out of date and out of touch with current scientific knowledge and farmer experience.

12.3. Industry tests have conflicts of interest

There are clear conflicts of interest in the 2002 review of glyphosate in that the companies that commissioned the tests and submitted the data also market the product. The fact that this is the norm in pesticides approvals does not make it acceptable. The main data submitters were Monsanto, Cheminova, Feinchemie, and Syngenta (formerly Zeneca). These companies manufacture and/or sell glyphosate herbicide. Monsanto, Syngenta, and Dow AgroScience (another data submitter) also sell GM glyphosate-tolerant seeds.

12.4. Industry tests are old and use outdated protocols

Anyone who is familiar with the rapid evolution of scientific knowledge relating to glyphosate over the past decade would be shocked to see that its current approval depends mostly on studies dating from the 1990s – some from as far back as the 1970s and 1980s.

In the 1990s glyphosate was still frequently claimed to be safe and environmentally friendly. Few independent studies were in existence to contradict these claims. Even so, by 1996, independent science had moved on to such an extent that a New York court ruled that Monsanto was no longer allowed to claim that Roundup was "safe, non-toxic, harmless or free from risk", or as biodegradable. During the 2000s, a battery of independent scientific studies showed serious toxic effects from Roundup and glyphosate. None of this knowledge has made its way through to the regulatory system.

12.5. The approvals system is not transparent

In theory, the industry dossier of studies on a pesticide and the regulators' discussions and justifications for their final decision are in the public domain. In practice, it is not so straightforward. The authors of this report had difficulty obtaining the materials. When they were finally obtained, a part of Germany's DAR was withheld. The materials were confusingly presented and difficult to interpret. In the DAR itself, justifications for important decisions are not recorded in detail.

Data protection is claimed for many of the industry studies in the 2002 review of glyphosate on grounds of commercial confidentiality. This is standard practice, ostensibly because it prevents data from getting into the hands of competitor companies. Unfortunately, it also prevents the public and independent scientists from evaluating the data. So tests of unknown quality and unknown reliability are used to allow pesticides onto the market.

There is also no transparent system in place for considering independent scientific data that

comes to light after the approval, as is clear from the case of Carrasco's study.

12.6. The complete formulations as they are sold were not tested

The existing review of glyphosate fails to take into account the complete formulations as they are currently sold. Glyphosate herbicides contain adjuvants (added ingredients) which are themselves toxic and which can act synergistically

with glyphosate to increase its toxicity. Studies show that Roundup is more toxic than glyphosate alone because the adjuvants enable the glyphosate to penetrate human cells more easily. 355 356 357 These problems are addressed in the new pesticides regulation 1107/2009, which takes into account the toxicity of the formulation as sold. This alone is reason enough to require that glyphosate herbicides be reviewed under the new regulation without delay.

13. Conclusions and recommendations

The existing approval of glyphosate and Roundup is out of date and scientifically unsupportable. The safety assessment began badly, with a dossier of outdated industry-sponsored tests, and was progressively weakened at each stage:

- The German government produced a draft assessment report (DAR) that minimized the harm shown even in inadequate industry studies and set a dangerously high ADI for glyphosate.
- Germany's DAR was in turn whitewashed by the EU's scientific review ECCO Panel.
- Finally, the EU Commission's DG SANCO accepted these misleading reports in its 2002 review, minimizing the reproductive and developmental effects of glyphosate.

Together, these bodies must share responsibility for making claims about the safety of glyphosate that were contradicted even by the scientific knowledge current at the time. Now that scientific knowledge has moved on, glyphosate and Roundup formulations must be reviewed urgently, taking into consideration all independent scientific evidence.

The new pesticides regulation, if implemented objectively and in timely fashion, would likely result in a ban on glyphosate herbicides. But the Commission and EFSA have abnegated their responsibility to the public in allowing glyphosate a free regulatory ride until 2015, with the possibility of no review under up-to-date data requirements until 2030. Their actions flout a democratically established law and put public health at risk.

13.1. Recommendations on Roundup and glyphosate

In the interests of protecting public health, we call upon the Commission to implement the following measures on Roundup and glyphosate:

- Order an immediate withdrawal of Roundup and glyphosate until a new review can be carried out, based on the full range of up-todate tests.
- Assess all adverse effects of Roundup and glyphosate found in the open peer reviewed scientific literature.
- Base industry tests on the findings in open literature, not only on generalized data requirements. For example, the experiments of Dallegrave should be repeated with modifications.
- Ensure that regulators look critically at the applications for GM Roundup Ready crops that are in the EU approvals pipeline instead of repeating outdated and misleading assurances about the safety of glyphosate and Roundup.

13.2. Recommendations on pesticides regulation

On pesticides regulation in general, we call upon the Commission to:

 Hold an urgent debate with the full range of stakeholders on the question: What is the point of independent science when regulators ignore it in every assessment of a pesticide? Billions of pounds of taxpayers' money go into public sector research. In our view, this type of research, when peer reviewed and published, represents the most reliable, independent, and up-to-date knowledge on pesticides. But it appears that the Commission and regulatory bodies and agencies disagree with this view. Currently, independent scientists are wasting their time and energy as far as regulation is concerned. The Commission and other regulatory bodies must publicly explain their attitude to independent science.

- Ensure that all studies from the open scientific literature are considered in the risk assessment. Industry and the rapporteur state must not be allowed to "cherry-pick" acceptable studies on the grounds of exposure route, length of study, choice of experimental animal, etc. If there are genuine questions about the methodology of a study finding adverse effects, regulators must order it to be repeated with the desired modifications.
- Publish all industry studies on the internet as a matter of principle.
- Pay independent scientists who are actively researching and publishing in the field to review industry studies and studies from the open literature on the pesticide under review.
- Ensure that the risk assessment is based on the lowest NOAEL found in any study.
- Ensure that "reviews" or comments on studies from the open literature are written by named experts who are accountable for their views.
- Replace the current system, in which industry directly pays contract labs to carry out regulatory studies on pesticides, with a system in which industry pays into a central fund for the studies and the regulators contract out the work to independent researchers.
- Get industry out of the pesticides regulatory process. Industry should provide the pesticide and its basic compositional information – but leave the testing and evaluation (including the peer-reviewed scientific literature search) to regulators and independent scientists.
- Introduce mandatory disclosure of minutes and conclusions of meetings between EU Commission/EFSA and all stakeholders, including industry-affiliated bodies like the International Life Sciences Institute.

- Ensure that all meetings between EFSA and industry or industry-affiliated bodies such as the International Life Sciences Institute (ILSI) are open to the full range of stakeholders, including NGOs and representatives of the general public.
- Ensure full transparency of the decisionmaking procedure, from the initial submission of the dossier by industry to the final decision made on the pesticide.

Our examination of the evidence leads us to the conclusion that the current approval of glyphosate and Roundup is deeply flawed and unreliable. What is more, we have learned from experts familiar with pesticide assessments and approvals that the case of glyphosate is not unusual. They say that the approvals of numerous pesticides rest on data and risk assessments that are just as scientifically flawed, if not more so. This is all the more reason why the Commission must urgently review glyphosate and other pesticides according to the most rigorous and up-to-date standards.

13.3. Recommendations to the public

Until the pesticide assessment process is fundamentally reformed, we recommend to the public that they do not rely on the messages of governments or industry about pesticide safety. Instead, they should take measures to protect themselves against the harmful effects of Roundup/glyphosate and other pesticides. These include:

- Avoiding using and exposing themselves to pesticides, insofar as they have choice in the matter.
- Lobbying local authorities, farmers, and other pesticide users to disclose what they are spraying and when.
- Lobbying local authorities and other "cosmetic" users of Roundup/glyphosate and other pesticides to switch to less toxic methods of weed and pest control.
- Writing to garden centres, supermarkets, and other stores asking them not to sell Roundup/ glyphosate and other pesticides.
- Supporting citizen "truth-in-labelling" schemes to inform consumers about the true risks of pesticides through accurate product labelling.

Note on citations of Germany's DAR on glyphosate

In the interests of transparency and so that readers can check the accuracy of our statements, we have uploaded onto the Internet those parts of Germany's draft assessment report (DAR) on glyphosate that we cite in the text of our report. Please note that page numbers in the references below refer to the page numbers of the pdf document, not the page numbers printed on the original documents that make up the DAR.

Our citations of the DAR begin as follows:

Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Released by the German Federal Agency for Consumer Protection and Food Safety, BVL.

Then each citation specifies a pdf file within the DAR. The URLs for each pdf file we have uploaded

are as follows:

- Volume1_Glyphosat_02.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155781
- Volume 2, Part A, Annex A:
 List of Tests and Studies: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57156365
- Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155616
- Volume 3-1_Glyphosate_04.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155694
- FullReport_Glyphosat_03.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155540
- FullReport_Glyphosat_04.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155451
- FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: http://www.scribd.com/doc/57155341

References

- 1. Krebs, C. 2011. Farmers look to broader strategies to battle weeds. Ag Journal. March 11. http://bit.ly/ehzYie. This article says, "Glyphosate now accounts for \$5.5 billion in sales worldwide, more than all other herbicides combined."
- 2. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586–1595.
- 3. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586-1595.
- 4. Benbrook, C.M. 2009. Impacts of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the United States: The first thirteen years. The Organic Center, November. http://www.organic-center.org/reportfiles/13Years20091126_FullReport.pdf
- $5.\ \mathrm{MECON}$ Argentina. Mercado argentino de fitosanitarios – Año 2001.
- 6. CASAFE (Camara de Sanidad Agropecuaria y Fertilizantes). Statistics. http://www.casafe.org.ar/mediciondemercado.html
- 7. IBAMA (Instituto Brasileiro do Meio Ambiente e dos Recursos Naturais Renováveis). 2010. Produtos agrotóxicos e afins comercializados em 2009 no Brazil. Brasília: 33–34. http://bit.ly/iQp0kH
- 8. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586–1595.
- 9. Aranda, D. 2010. Interview with Prof Andrés Carrasco on his research showing Roundup link with birth defects. August. http://www.gmwatch.org/latest-listing/1-news-items/12509
- 10. FAO. 2005. Pesticide residues in food 2005. Report of the Joint Meeting of the FAO Panel of Experts on Pesticide Residues in Food and the Environment and the WHO Core Assessment Group on Pesticide Residues, Geneva, Switzerland, 20–29 September. FAO Plant Production and Protection Paper 183: 7.
- 11. For further discussion of exposure routes and doses, see Sections $\boldsymbol{6}$ and $\boldsymbol{7}$.

- 12. GMO Compass. 2010. Soybeans. September 2. http://www.gmo-compass.org/eng/database/plants/67.soybean.html
- 13. Dalli, J. 2010. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission. Parliamentary questions, European Parliament, Brussels, November 12. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2010-7874&language=ET
- 14. Tremopoulos, M. 2010. Safety standards regarding widely used pesticide. Parliamentary question to the Commission for written answer, European Parliament, Brussels, October 1. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=WQ&reference=E-2010-7874&language=ET
- 15. Dalli, J. 2010. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission. Parliamentary questions, European Parliament, Brussels, November 12. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2010-7874&language=ET
- 16. Dalli, J. 2010. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission. Parliamentary questions, European Parliament, Brussels, November 12. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2010-7874&language=ET
- 17. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final, January 21. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 18. European Commission. 2010. Commission Directive 2010/77/EU of 10 November 2010 amending Council Directive 91/414/EEC as regards the expiry dates for inclusion in Annex I of certain active substances. OJ L 230, 19.8.1991.
- 19. Dalli, J. 2010. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission. Parliamentary questions, European Parliament, Brussels, November 12. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2010-7874&language=ET
- 20. Tremopoulos, M. 2010. Error in the Commission's answer to my written question on glyphosate. Parliamentary question, European Parliament, Brussels, December 15. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+WQ+P-2010-010522+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN&language=EN

- 21. Dalli, J. 2011. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission. Parliamentary questions, European Parliament, Brussels, January 17.
- 22. European Council. 1991. Council Directive 91/414/EEC of 15 July 1991 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:31991L0414:EN:NOT
- 23. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24.
- 24. "Grey literature" is a term used to describe documents produced and published by government agencies, academic institutions and other groups that are not distributed or indexed by commercial publishers and so are difficult to obtain. Grey literature stands in stark contrast to peer reviewed open scientific literature, which has been scrutinized and judged worthy of publication by fellow scientists and can be read by the wider public. The pesticide approvals process is heavily reliant on grey literature.
- 25. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24: 12.
- 26. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24.
- 27. European Commission. 2010. Commission Directive 2010/77/EU of 10 November 2010 amending Council Directive 91/414/EEC as regards the expiry dates for inclusion in Annex I of certain active substances. OJ L 230, 19.8.1991.
- 28. European Commission. 2010. Commission Directive 2010/77/ EU of 10 November 2010 amending Council Directive 91/414/EEC as regards the expiry dates for inclusion in Annex I of certain active substances. OJ L 230, 19.8.1991.
- 29. EurActiv.com. 2011. EU lawyers struggle with new "comitology" rules. February 21. http://www.euractiv.com/en/future-eu/eu-lawyers-struggle-new-comitology-rules-news-502310
- $30.\ Joermann,\ G.\ 2010.$ Letter from BVL, Germany to Friends of the Earth Germany. December 9.
- 31. European Commission. 2010. Commission Directive 2010/77/ EU of 10 November 2010 amending Council Directive 91/414/EEC as regards the expiry dates for inclusion in Annex I of certain active substances. OJ L 230, 19.8.1991.
- 32. Pesticides Action Network Europe and Greenpeace. 2011. Re-assessment of harmful herbicide silently postponed in Europe. Press release. May 4. http://gmwatch.eu/latest-listing/1-newsitems/13118
- 33. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 34. Jørgensen, D. 2011. Data requirements for active substances by June 2011. Parliamentary question to the Commission, European Parliament, Brussels, January 24.
- 35. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24. Article 84: L 309/38.
- 36. European Parliament and Council. 2010. Regulation (EU) No 1141/2010 of 7 December 2010 laying down the procedure for the renewal of the inclusion of a second group of active substances in Annex I to Council Directive 91/414/EEC and establishing the list of those substances. Official Journal of the European Union,

- December 8. Annex I: L 322/18.
- 37. European Commission. 2010. Commission Directive 2010/77/EU of 10 November 2010 amending Council Directive 91/414/EEC as regards the expiry dates for inclusion in Annex I of certain active substances. OJ L 230, 19.8.1991.
- 38. Dalli, J. 2011. Answer given by Mr Dalli on behalf of the Commission to written question from Dan Jørgensen. April 5. http://bit.ly/kCJakw
- 39. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092.
- 40. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24. Paragraph (15): L 309/2.
- 41. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 42. EU Commission. 2008. Regulation 33/2008. January 17. http://www.pesticides.gov.uk/uploadedfiles/Web_Assets/PSD/Commission_Regulation_33_2008.pdf
- 43. Pesticides Action Network Europe. 2011. Resubmission and other loopholes in EU approval of pesticides. http://www.paneurope.info/Campaigns/chemicals/loopholes.html
- 44. BVL, Germany. 2010. Glyphosate Comments from Germany on the paper by Paganelli, A. et al. (2010): "Glyphosate-based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Retinoic Acid Signaling". October 19. http://www.powerbase.info/index.php/File:BVL2010.comments.Paganelli.pdf
- 45. BVL, Germany. 2010. Glyphosate Comments from Germany on the paper by Paganelli, A. et al. (2010): "Glyphosate-based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Retinoic Acid Signaling". October 19: 2. http://www.powerbase.info/index.php/File:BVL2010.comments.Paganelli.pdf
- 46. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final. January 21: 12. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 47. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607–608
- 48. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610–613
- 49. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607.
- 50. European Commission. 1998. Glyphosate. Reasoned statement of the overall conclusions drawn by the rapporteur member state. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume1_Glyphosat_02.pdf: p. 9 of the pdf.
- 51. European Commission. 1998. Glyphosate. Reasoned statement of the overall conclusions drawn by the rapporteur member state. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume1_Glyphosat_02.pdf: p. 9 of the pdf.
- 52. Paumgartten, F. J. 2010. Influence of maternal toxicity on the outcome of developmental toxicity studies. J Toxicol Environ Health A 73(13-14): 944-951.
- 53. Beyer, B. K. et al. 2011. ILSI/HESI maternal toxicity workshop summary: Maternal toxicity and its impact on study design and data interpretation. Birth Defects Research Part B: Developmental and Reproductive Toxicology 92: 36–51. February. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/bdrb.20281/abstract#fn1
- 54. There is pressure on regulators from industry and the animal rights movement to reduce animal testing in general and to reduce the number of animals. However, if society wishes to use toxics

- in food production, animal toxicological testing appears to be indispensable for the foreseeable future. And if animals are to be used in toxicological testing, it is vital that their lives are not wasted in other words, that the results are as reliable as possible.
- 55. This is one of the major failures of existing risk assessment: it does not test the toxicity of real-life human exposures. Epidemiological studies do, but they are often dismissed by regulators because they can only show an association between exposure to a chemical and an effect, not a definite cause and effect relationship so there is always the possibility that an agent other than the suspect chemical was the culprit.
- 56. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2007. Pre- and postnatal toxicity of the commercial glyphosate formulation in Wistar rats. Arch Toxicol 81: 665–673.
- 57. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 45 of the pdf.
- 58. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: pp. 16–17 of the pdf.
- 59. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 25 of the pdf.
- 60. Myers, P., Hessler, W. 2007. Does the dose make the poison? Extensive results challenge a core assumption in toxicology. OurStolenFuture.org, May 25.
- 61. Welshons, W. V., Thayer, K. A. et al. 2003. Large effects from small exposures. I. Mechanisms for endocrine-disrupting chemicals with estrogenic activity. Environ Health Perspect 111(8): 994-1006.
- 62. Wetherill, Y. B., Petre, C. E. et al. 2002. The xenoestrogen bisphenol A induces inappropriate androgen receptor activation and mitogenesis in prostatic adenocarcinoma cells. Mol Cancer Ther 1(7): 515-524.
- 63. Gierthy, J. F. 2002. Testing for endocrine disruption: how much is enough? Toxicol Sci 68(1): 1-3.
- 64. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 26 of the pdf.
- 65. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 45 of the pdf.
- 66. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 18 of the pdf.
- 67. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 25 of the pdf.
- 68. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 45 of the pdf.
- 69. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 19 of the pdf.
- 70. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for

- Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 26 of the pdf.
- 71. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 72. Maltoni, C., Soffritti, M. et al. 1999. The scientific and methodological bases of experimental studies for detecting and quantifying carcinogenic risks. Ann N Y Acad Sci 895: 10-26.
- 73. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 45 of the pdf.
- 74. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 19 of the pdf.
- 75. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 10 of the pdf.
- 76. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 26 of the pdf.
- 77. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 13 of the pdf.
- 78. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 13 of the pdf.
- 79. Krieger, R. I. (ed.). 2001. Handbook of Pesticide Toxicology: Principles. Elsevier Inc.: 1185.
- 80. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on EC Review Monographs for Glyphosate and Glyphosate Trimesium, March 24. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 26 of the pdf. Emphasis ours.
- 81. EU Commission. 1999. ECCO Peer Review Meetings: Full Report on Glyphosate. Appendix 1: ECCO 78 reporting table 4, Mammalian toxicity. March 8. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_03. pdf: p. 30 of the pdf.
- 82. Yoshimura, I., Matsumoto, K. 1994. Notes on the use of historical controls. Environ Health Perspect 102 Suppl 1: 19-23.
- 83. Cuffe, R. L. 2011. The inclusion of historical control data may reduce the power of a confirmatory study. Stat Med. March 22.
- 84. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final. January 21: 12. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 85. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 41 of the pdf.
- 86. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 43 of the pdf.
- 87. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final. January 21: 13. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf

- 88. While this may be common practice in setting ADIs, we would argue that it is without scientific justification and is grounds for reviewing glyphosate on a more scientifically rigorous basis.
- 89. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 43 of the pdf.
- 90. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 43 of the pdf. Note: Germany identifies this Monsanto-sponsored study by Lankas with the words, "highest dose", suggesting that it is the study it used to set the ADI. This is confirmed in its further comment on this study (see Glyphosate DAR, Volume 3-1_Glyphosate_04.pdf, pp. 28–29 of the pdf). Confusingly, however, Germany goes on to insist that its suggested ADI was not based "on one single study only" but on an assessment of all the long-term studies on rats (see Glyphosate DAR, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 43 of the pdf).
- 91. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: pp. 16–17 of the pdf.
- 92. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: pp. 42–44 of the pdf.
- 93. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 44 of the pdf.
- 94. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: pp. 16–17 of the pdf.
- 95. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: pp. 42–44 of the pdf.
- 96. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 43 of the pdf.
- 97. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 42 of the pdf.
- 98. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5.10.2: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf: p. 42 of the pdf.
- 99. Romano, R. M., Romano, M. A. et al. 2010. Prepubertal exposure to commercial formulation of the herbicide Glyphosate alters testosterone levels and testicular morphology. Archives of Toxicology 84(4): 309–317.
- 100. Benedetti, A. L., Vituri, C. d. L. et al. 2004. The effects of sub-chronic exposure of Wistar rats to the herbicide Glyphosate-Biocarb. Toxicol Lett 153(2): 227–232.
- 101. Huff, J., Jacobson, M. F. et al. 2008. The limits of two-year bioassay exposure regimens for identifying chemical carcinogens. Environ Health Perspect 116(11): 1439–1442.
- 102. BASF. 2008. Minimise risk maximise benefits. 15. http://bit.ly/l07Upp
- 103. BfR. 2011. Regulatory definition of an endocrine disruptor in relation to potential threat to human health. May 16. http://bit.ly/iFO1hL
- 104. Michaels, D. 2008. Doubt is Their Product: How Industry's

- Assault on Science Threatens Your Health. Oxford University Press.
- 105. Lexchin, J., Bero, L. A. et al. 2003. Pharmaceutical industry sponsorship and research outcome and quality: systematic review. British Medical Journal 326: 1167.
- 106. Baker, C. B., Johnsrud, M. T. et al. 2003. Quantitative analysis of sponsorship bias in economic studies of antidepressants. British Journal of Psychiatry 183: 498–506.
- 107. Huss, A., Egger, M. et al. 2007. Source of funding and results of studies of health effects of mobile phone use: Systematic review of experimental studies. Environmental Health Perspectives 115: 1-4.
- 108. Diels, J., M. Cunha, et al. 2011. Association of financial or professional conflict of interest to research outcomes on health risks or nutritional assessment studies of genetically modified products. Food Policy 36: 197–203.
- 109. Bekelman, J. E., Li, Y. et al. 2003. Scope and impact of financial conflicts of interest in biomedical research: a systematic review. JAMA 289(4): 454-465.
- 110. Swaen, G. M., Meijers, J. M. 1988. Influence of design characteristics on the outcome of retrospective cohort studies. Br J Ind Med 45(9): 624-629.
- 111. Fagin, D., Lavelle, M. 1999. Toxic Deception: How the Chemical Industry Manipulates Science, Bends the Law and Endangers Your Health. Monroe, ME, USA. Common Courage Press.
- 112. Vom Saal, F. S., Hughes, C. 2005. An extensive new literature concerning low-dose effects of bisphenol A shows the need for a new risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 926–933.
- 113. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607.
- 114. World Health Organisation (WHO). 1994. Glyphosate. Environmental Health Criteria 159. The International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS). WHO. Geneva.
- 115. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610–613.
- 116. Williams, G. M., Kroes, R., Munro, I.C. 2000. Safety evaluation and risk assessment of the herbicide Roundup and its active ingredient, glyphosate, for humans. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 31(2 Pt 1): 117-165.
- 117. Cantox. 2011. Our Senior Management Team. http://www.cantox.com/staff.aspx#ian-munro
- 118. Cantox. 2011. Home page. http://www.cantox.com/
- 119. Michaels, D. Doubt Is Their Product: How Industry's Assault on Science Threatens Your Health. Oxford University Press, 2008.
- 120. Layton, L. 2008. Studies on chemical in plastics questioned. Washington Post. April 27, 2008. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/04/26/AR2008042602126. html?sid=ST2008042602242
- 121. Dingell, Rep. J. D. (D-Mich.). 2008. Letter to Jack N. Gerard, president and CEO, American Chemistry Council, April 2. http://www.ewg.org/release/congress-chemical-industry-you-re-under-investigation
- 122. UNDP/World Bank/World Health Organisation (WHO). 2001. Good Laboratory Practice (GLP). Geneva, Switzerland.
- 123. Novak, R. A. 2001. The long arm of the lab laws. Today's Chemist at Work 10(11): 45-46.
- 124. Novak, R. A. 2001. The long arm of the lab laws. Today's Chemist at Work 10(11): 45-46.
- 125. Myers, J. P., Vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 309–315.
- 126. Novak, R. A. 2001. The long arm of the lab laws. Today's

- Chemist at Work 10(11): 45-46.
- 127. Monsanto. 2005. Backgrounder: Testing Fraud: IBT and Craven Labs, Monsanto background paper on Roundup. June.
- 128. Novak, R. A. 2001. The long arm of the lab laws. Today's Chemist at Work 10(11): 45-46.
- 129. OECD Environment Directorate. 1998. OECD Principles on Good Laboratory Practice (as revised in 1997). OECD Series on Principles of Good Laboratory Practice and Compliance Monitoring, Number 1. ENV/MC/CHEM(98)17. January: 7.
- 130. OECD Environment Directorate. 2010. The role of OECD in preparing international standards and monitoring compliance in the area of chemicals management. http://www.oecd.org/document/2/0,3343,en_2649_34365_2079810_1_1_1_1_1,00.html
- 131. OECD Environment Directorate. 2005. OECD Guidance for Industry Data Submissions on Plant Protection Products and their Active Substances (Dossier Guidance). Revision 2, May. http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/43/26/34870180.pdf
- 132. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 133. Myers, J. P., Vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 309–315.
- 134. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 135. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607-608.
- 136. Myers, J. P., Vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 309–315.
- 137. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 138. Tweedale, A. C. 2011. Uses of 'Good Laboratory Practices' by regulated industry and agencies, and the safety of bisphenol A. J Epidemiol Community Health 65: 475–476.
- 139. Sheehan, D. M. 2006. No-threshold dose-response curves for nongenotoxic chemicals: findings and applications for risk assessment. Environ Res 100(1): 93–99.
- 140. Personal email communication, December 2010.
- 141. OECD. 2010. Guidance Document on the Assessment of Chemicals for Endocrine Disruption. Version 7, September. Leaked document.
- 142. OECD. 2010. Workshop Report on OECD Countries Activities Regarding Testing, Assessment and Management of Endocrine Disruptors. Series on Testing and Assessment, Number 118, Part 2. 22–24 September 2009, Copenhagen, Denmark. January 18. http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/48/17/44439921.pdf
- 143. UK Health and Safety Executive. 2010. Frequently Asked Questions about The Authorisation Regulation EC 1107/2009, Sustainable Use Directive 2009/128/EC and The Statistics Regulation 1185/2009/EC (amended October 2010). http://www.pesticides.gov.uk/approvals.asp?id=2852; http://www.pesticides.gov.uk/approvals.asp?id=2852#EC11072009
- 144. US EPA. Endocrine Disruptor Screening Program. Program Development. http://www.epa.gov/endo/pubs/edspoverview/development.htm
- 145. US EPA. Endocrine Disruptor Screening Program. EDSP Phases.
- http://www.epa.gov/endo/pubs/edspoverview/components.htm#1 146. US EPA. 2009. Final list of initial pesticide active ingredients

- and pesticide inert ingredients to be screened under the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act. EPA-HQ-OPPT-2004-0109; FRL-8399-7. Federal Register 74, April 15: 17584. http://www.epa.gov/scipoly/oscpendo/pubs/final_list_frn_041509.pdf
- 147. The non-GLP status of these studies is shown in: Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Volume 2, Part A, Annex A: List of Tests and Studies. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD.
- 148. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092: 28.
- 149. Klimisch, H. J., Andreae, M. et al. 1997. A systematic approach for evaluating the quality of experimental toxicological and ecotoxicological data. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 25(1): 1-5.
- 150. For more on Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology, see Section 4.
- 151. Klimisch, H. J., Andreae, M. et al. 1997. A systematic approach for evaluating the quality of experimental toxicological and ecotoxicological data. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 25(1): 2.
- 152. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092: 18.
- 153. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092: 16.
- 154. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092: 16.
- 155. vom Saal, F. S. and Hughes, C. 2005. An extensive new literature concerning low-dose effects of bisphenol A shows the need for a new risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 926–933.
- 156. vom Saal, F. S. and Hughes, C. 2005. An extensive new literature concerning low-dose effects of bisphenol A shows the need for a new risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 926–933.
- 157. Myers, J. P., vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 309–315
- 158. Myers, J. P., vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 314.
- 159. Myers, J. P., vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 309.
- 160. Myers, J. P., vom Saal, F. S. et al. 2009. Why public health agencies cannot depend on good laboratory practices as a criterion for selecting data: The case of bisphenol A. Environmental Health Perspectives 117: 314.
- 161. EFSA. 2006. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Food Additives, Flavourings, Processing Aids and Materials in Contact with Food on a request from the Commission related to 2,2-Bis(4-hydroxyphenyl) propane (Bisphenol A). Question number EFSA-Q-2005-100. Adopted on 29 November 2006. The EFSA Journal (2006) 428.
- 162. vom Saal, F. S. and C. Hughes. 2005. An extensive new literature concerning low-dose effects of bisphenol A shows the need for a new risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 926–933.
- 163. Hamilton, R. 2010. No plans to extend bisphenol A ban, says European Commission. FoodQualityNews.com, 30 November. http://www.foodqualitynews.com/Legislation/No-plans-to-extend-bisphenol-A-ban-says-European-Commission
- 164. EFSA. 2006. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Food Additives,

- Flavourings, Processing Aids and Materials in Contact with Food on a request from the Commission related to 2,2-Bis(4-hydroxyphenyl) propane (Bisphenol A). Question number EFSA-Q-2005-100. Adopted on 29 November 2006. The EFSA Journal (2006) 428.
- 165. BVL, Germany. 2010. Glyphosate Comments from Germany on the paper by Paganelli, A. et al. (2010): "Glyphosate-based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Retinoic Acid Signaling". October 19. http://www.powerbase.info/index.php/File:BVL2010.comments.Paganelli.pdf
- 166. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 48.
- 167. Lajmanovich, R. C., Sandoval, M. T., Peltzer, P. M. 2003. Induction of mortality and malformation in Scinax nasicus tadpoles exposed to glyphosate formulations. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 70, 612–618.
- 168. BVL, Germany. 2010. Glyphosate Comments from Germany on the paper by Paganelli, A. et al. (2010): "Glyphosate-based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Retinoic Acid Signaling". October 19. http://www.powerbase.info/index.php/File:BVL2010.comments.Paganelli.pdf
- 169. Lammer, E. J., Chen, D. T. et al. 1985. Retinoic acid embryopathy. N Engl J Med 313: 837–841.
- 170. Sulik, K. K., Cook, C. S. et al. 1988. Teratogens and craniofacial malformations: relationships to cell death. Development 103 Suppl: 213-231.
- 171. Durston, A. J., Timmermans, J. P. et al. 1989. Retinoic acid causes an anteroposterior transformation in the developing central nervous system. Nature 340(6229): 140-144.
- 172. Lopez, S. L., Carrasco, A. E. 1992. Retinoic acid induces changes in the localization of homeobox proteins in the anteroposterior axis of Xenopus laevis embryos. Mech Dev 36(3): 153–164.
- 173. Lopez, S. L., Dono, R. et al. 1995. Differential effects of retinoic acid and a retinoid antagonist on the spatial distribution of the homeoprotein Hoxb-7 in vertebrate embryos. Dev Dyn 204(4): 457–471.
- 174. Clotman, F., Van Maele-Fabry, G. et al. 1998. Structural and gene expression abnormalities induced by retinoic acid in the forebrain. Reprod Toxicol 12(2): 169–176.
- 175. Clotman, F., Van Maele-Fabry, G. et al. 1997. Retinoic acid induces a tissue-specific deletion in the expression domain of Otx2. Neurotoxicol Teratol 19(3): 163–169.
- 176. Padmanabhan, R. 1998. Retinoic acid-induced caudal regression syndrome in the mouse foetus. Reprod Toxicol 12(2): 139-151.
- 177. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586-1595.
- $178.\ Carrasco,\ A.\ E.\ 2010–2011.$ Personal email communications with the authors.
- 179. Amnesty International. 2010. Argentina: Threats deny community access to research. 12 August. http://bit.ly/cJsqUR
- 180. Benitez-Leite, S., Macchi, M.A., Acosta, M. 2009. Malformaciones congénitas asociadas a agrotóxicos. Arch. Pediatr. Urug 80, 237–247.
- 181. Belmonte, R.V. 2006. Victims of glyphosate. IPS News, March 16. http://ipsnews.net/news.asp?idnews=32535
- 182. Comision Provincial de Investigación de Contaminantes del Agua. 2010. Primer Informe. Resistencia, Chaco. April.
- 183. Valente. M. Residents say, "Stop the spraying!" IPS News, November 17, 2006. http://ipsnews.net/news.asp?idnews=35511
- 184. Webber, J., Weitzman, H. 2009. Argentina pressed to ban crop chemical. Financial Times, May 29. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/3d74344c-4be8-11de-b827-

- 00144feabdc0.html#axzz1AAtiGO73
- 185. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586–1595.
- 186. Romig, S. 2010. Argentina court blocks agrochemical spraying near rural town. Dow Jones Newswires, March 17. http://bit.ly/cg2AgG
- 187. Savitz, D. A., Arbuckle, T., Kaczor, D., Curtis, K. M. 1997. Male pesticide exposure and pregnancy outcome. Am. J. Epidemiol. 146, 1025–1036.
- 188. Herbicide Resistance Action Committee. Glycines (G/9) resistant weeds by species and country. www.weedscience. org. http://www.weedscience.org/Summary/UspeciesMOA. asp?lstMOAID=12&FmHRACGroup=Go
- 189. Vila-Aiub, M.M., Vidal. R.A., Balbi, M.C., Gundel, P.E., Trucco, F., Ghersa, C.M. 2007. Glyphosate-resistant weeds of South American cropping systems: an overview. Pest Management Science, 64, 366–371.
- $190.\ Branford\ S.\ 2004.\ Argentina's\ bitter\ harvest.\ New\ Scientist,\ 17$ April.
- 191. Benbrook C.M. 2005. Rust, resistance, run down soils, and rising costs Problems facing soybean producers in Argentina. AgBioTech InfoNet, Technical Paper No. 8, January.
- 192. Benbrook, C.M. 2009. Impacts of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the United States: The first thirteen years. The Organic Center, November. http://www.organic-center.org/reportfiles/13Years20091126_FullReport.pdf
- 193. Vidal, A. R., Trezzi, M. M., Prado, R., Ruiz-Santaella, J. P., Vila-Aiub, M. 2007. Glyphosate resistant biotypes of wild poinsettia (Euphorbia heterophylla L.) and its risk analysis on glyphosate-tolerant soybeans. Journal of Food, Agriculture & Environment 5, 265–269.
- 194. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607-608.
- 195. Kaplan, S. 2011. Company pays US government to challenge pesticide research linked to Parkinson's. Politics Daily. February 13. http://bit.ly/gENzH4
- 196. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 45-52.
- $197.\ Carrasco,\ A.\ E.\ 2010–2011.$ Personal email communications with the authors.
- 198. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 45-52.
- $199.\ Carrasco,\ A.\ E.\ 2010–2011.$ Personal email communications with the authors.
- 200. Rapporteur member state, Germany. 1998. Monograph on Glyphosate. Annex B–5: Toxicology and Metabolism. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, Volume 3-1_Glyphosat_05.pdf.
- 201. Prins, G. S., Ye, S. H. et al. 2011. Serum bisphenol A pharmacokinetics and prostate neoplastic responses following oral and subcutaneous exposures in neonatal Sprague-Dawley rats. Reprod Toxicol 31(1): 1-9.
- 202. Mackar, R. 2010. New BPA findings help fill research gaps. Environmental Factor, NIEHS.
- 203. Anadon, A., Martinez-Larranaga, M. R. et al. 2009. Toxicokinetics of glyphosate and its metabolite aminomethyl phosphonic acid in rats. Toxicol Lett 190(1): 91–95.
- 204. EFSA. 2011. Guidance: Submission of scientific peer-reviewed open literature for the approval of pesticide active substances under Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009. EFSA Journal 2011;9(2):2092: 15–16.

- 205. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610–613
- 206. Aris, A. and Leblanc, S. 2011. Maternal and fetal exposure to pesticides associated to genetically modified foods in EasternTownships of Quebec, Canada. ReproductiveToxicology.
- 207. Yousef, M. I., Salem, M. H. et al. 1995. Toxic effects of carbofuran and glyphosate on semen characteristics in rabbits. J Environ Sci Health B 30(4): 513–534.
- 208. Richard, S., Moslemi, S. et al. 2005. Differential effects of glyphosate and roundup on human placental cells and aromatase. Environ Health Perspect 113(6): 716–720.
- 209. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607.
- 210. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607-608.
- 211. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 607-608.
- 212. Edginton, A. N., Sheridan, P. M. et al. 2004. Comparative effects of pH and Vision herbicide on two life stages of four anuran amphibian species. Environ Toxicol Chem 23(4): 815–822.
- 213. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610–613.
- 214. Benachour, N., Séralini, G. E. 2009. Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells. Chem Res Toxicol 22: 97–105.
- 215. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610–613.
- 216. Carrasco, A. E. 2010–2011. Personal email communications with the authors.
- 217. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 45-52.
- 218. Anadon, A., Martinez-Larranaga, M. R. et al. 2009. Toxicokinetics of glyphosate and its metabolite aminomethyl phosphonic acid in rats. Toxicol Lett 190(1): 91–95.
- 219. Saltmiras, D., Bus, J. S. et al. 2011. Letter to the editor regarding the article by Paganelli et al. Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 608.
- 220. Acquavella, J. F., Alexander, B. H. et al. 2004. Glyphosate biomonitoring for farmers and their families: results from the Farm Family Exposure Study. Environ Health Perspect 112(3): 321-326.
- 221. Mage, D. T. 2006. Suggested corrections to the Farm Family Exposure Study. Environ Health Perspect 114(11): A633; author reply A633-634.
- 222. Poulsen, M. S., Rytting, E. et al. 2009. Modeling placental transport: Correlation of in vitro BeWo cell permeability and ex vivo human placental perfusion. Toxicol In Vitro 23: 1380–1386.
- 223. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 45-52.
- 224. Raszewski, E. 2010. Soybean invasion sparks move in Argentine Congress to cut wheat export tax. Bloomberg, August 18. http://bit.ly/bvfqFQ
- 225. Webber, J., Weitzman, H. 2009. Argentina pressed to ban crop chemical after health concerns. Financial Times, May 29. http://www.gene.ch/genet/2009/Jun/msg00006.html
- 226. Amnesty International. 2010. Argentina: Threats deny community access to research. 12 August. http://bit.ly/cJsqUR
- 227. Aranda, D. 2010. La salud no es lo primero en el modelo agroindustrial. Pagina12, June 14. http://www.pagina12.com.ar/diario/elpais/1-147561-2010-06-14.html
- 228. Webber, J., Weitzman, H. 2009. Argentina pressed to ban crop

- chemical after health concerns. Financial Times, May 29. http://www.gene.ch/genet/2009/Jun/msg00006.html
- 229. OECD. 2011. Argentina Becomes a Provisional Adherent to Mutual Acceptance of Data in the Assessment of Chemicals Council Decisions. Undated. http://www.oecd.org/document/1/0,3343, en_2649_34381_39384321_1_1_1_1,00.html (accessed May 17, 2011)
- 230. GMO-Compass. 2011. NK603 Maize. http://www.gmo-compass.org/eng/gmo/db/74.docu.html
- 231. GMO-Compass. 2011. MON89034 x MON88017 Maize. http://www.gmo-compass.org/eng/gmo/db/145.docu.html
- 232. Benachour, N., Séralini, G. E. 2009. Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells. Chem Res Toxicol 22: 97–105.
- 233. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586–1595.
- 234. Sondergaard, D. 1999. German proposal to replace POEA in glyphosate products. Monsanto fax. April 19. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_ Glyphosat_05.pdf: pages 25-26 of the pdf.
- 235. BVL, Germany. 2010. Glyphosate Comments from Germany on the paper by Paganelli, A. et al. (2010): "Glyphosate-based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Retinoic Acid Signaling". October 19. http://www.powerbase.info/index.php/File:BVL2010.comments.Paganelli.pdf
- 236. Carrasco, A. E. 2011. Reply to the letter to the editor regarding our article (Paganelli et al., 2010). Chem Res Toxicol 24(5): 610-613.
- 237. BVL, Germany. 2009. German comment concerning the publication by Benachour and Séralini, "Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells" (Chem Res Toxicol 22: 97–105).
- 238. Benachour, N., Séralini, G. E. 2009. Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells. Chem Res Toxicol 22: 97–105.
- 239. Benachour, N., Séralini, G. E. 2009. Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells. Chem Res Toxicol 22: 97.
- 240. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final. January 21. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 241. Sena, E. S., Van Der Worp, H. B., Bath, P. M. W., Howells, D. W., Macleod, M. R. 2010. Publication bias in reports of animal stroke studies leads to major overstatement of efficacy. PLoS Biol 8(3): e1000344. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000344.
- 242. Michaels, D. 2008. Doubt is Their Product: How Industry's Assault on Science Threatens Your Health. Oxford University Press.
- 243. Dickersin, K. 2005. Publication bias: Recognizing the problem, understanding its origins and scope, and preventing harm. In: Rothstein HR, Sutton AJ, Borenstein M, eds. Publication bias in meta-analysis-Prevention, assessment and adjustments. Chichester (UK): John Wiley & Sons: 11–33.
- 244. Flynn, L., Gillard, M. S. 1999. Pro-GM food scientist "threatened editor". The Guardian (UK), November 1. http://www.guardian.co.uk/science/1999/nov/01/gm.food/print
- 245. Rowell, A. 2003. Don't Worry, Its Safe to Eat.
- 246. Lepkowski, W. 2002. Biotech's OK Corral. Perspectives 13, Consortium for Science, Policy & Outcomes, Arizona State University. July 9. http://www.cspo.org/library/perspectives/?item=lepkowski_jul02
- 247. Michaels, D. 2008. Doubt is Their Product: How Industry's Assault on Science Threatens Your Health. Oxford University Press.
- 248. Sense About Science. 2008. About Us. Sense About Science

website.

- http://www.senseaboutscience.org.uk/index.php/site/about/6/
- 249. Sense About Science. 2009. Making Sense of GM. Sense About Science website.
- http://www.senseaboutscience.org.uk/index.php/site/project/16/
- 250. Sense About Science. 2009. Peer Review. Sense About Science website. http://www.senseaboutscience.org.uk/index.php/site/project/29/
- 251. Sense About Science. 2005. I Don't Know What to Believe. http://www.senseaboutscience.org.uk/index.php/site/project/30
- 252. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final, January 21. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 253. Majeska, J., Matheson, D. 1982. Reports #T-10848, #T-11018 on compound R-50224. Farmington, CT, Stauffer Chemical Co.
- 254. Majeska, J., Matheson, D. 1985. Reports #T-12661, #T-12662 on compound R-50224. Farmington, CT, Stauffer Chemical Co.
- 255. Kale, P. G., Petty, B. T. Jr., et al. 1995. Mutagenicity testing of nine herbicides and pesticides currently used in agriculture. Environ Mol Mutagen 25(2): 148–153.
- 256. Peluso, M., Munnia, A. et al. 1998. 32P-postlabeling detection of DNA adducts in mice treated with the herbicide Roundup. Environ Mol Mutagen 31(1): 55-59.
- 257. Vigfusson, N. V., Vyse, E. R. 1980. The effect of the pesticides, Dexon, Captan and Roundup, on sister-chromatid exchanges in human lymphocytes in vitro. Mutat Res 79(1): 53–57.
- 258. Bolognesi, C., Bonatti, S. et al. 1997. Genotoxic activity of glyphosate and its technical formulation Roundup. J. Agric. Food Chem. 45(5): 1957–1962.
- 259. Guilherme, S., Gaivao, I. et al. 2010. European eel (Anguilla anguilla) genotoxic and pro-oxidant responses following short-term exposure to Roundup a glyphosate-based herbicide. Mutagenesis 25(5): 523–530.
- 260. Jiraungkoorskul, W., Upatham, E. S. et al. 2003. Biochemical and histopathological effects of glyphosate herbicide on Nile tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus). Environ Toxicol 18(4): 260–267.
- 261. Cavas, T., Konen, S. 2007. Detection of cytogenetic and DNA damage in peripheral erythrocytes of goldfish (Carassius auratus) exposed to a glyphosate formulation using the micronucleus test and the comet assay. Mutagenesis 22(4): 263–268.
- 262. Gasnier, C., Dumont, C., Benachour, N., Clair, E., Chagnon, M.C., Séralini, G-E. 2009. Glyphosate-based herbicides are toxic and endocrine disruptors in human cell lines. Toxicology 262: 184–191.
- 263. Marc, J., Le Breton, M., et al. 2005. A glyphosate-based pesticide impinges on transcription. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 203(1): 1–8.
- 264. Marc, J., Mulner-Lorillon, O., Bellé, R. 2004. Glyphosate-based pesticides affect cell cycle regulation. Biology of the Cell 96: 245–249.
- 265. Bellé, R., Le Bouffant, R., Morales, J., Cosson, B., Cormier, P., Mulner-Lorillon, O. 2007. Sea urchin embryo, DNA-damaged cell cycle checkpoint and the mechanisms initiating cancer development. J. Soc. Biol. 201: 317–327.
- 266. Marc, J., Mulner-Lorillon, O., Boulben, S., Hureau, D., Durand, G., Bellé, R. 2002. Pesticide Roundup provokes cell division dysfunction at the level of CDK1/cyclin B activation. Chem. Res Toxicol. 15: 326–331.
- 267. Marc, J., Bellé, R., Morales, J., Cormier, P., Mulner-Lorillon, O. 2004. Formulated glyphosate activates the DNA-response checkpoint of the cell cycle leading to the prevention of G2/M transition. Toxicological Sciences 82: 436–442.
- 268. Mañas, F., Peralta, L., Raviolo, J., Garci, O.H., Weyers, A., Ugnia, L., Gonzalez, C.M., Larripa, I., Gorla, N. 2009. Genotoxicity of AMPA, the environmental metabolite of glyphosate, assessed by the Comet assay and cytogenetic tests. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 72: 834–837.

- 269. Mañas, F., Peralta, L., Raviolo, J., Garcia, O.H., Weyers, A., Ugnia, L., Gonzalez, C.M., Larripa, I., Gorla, N. 2009. Genotoxicity of glyphosate assessed by the Comet assay and cytogenic tests. Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 28: 37–41.
- 270. Paz-y-Miño, C., Sánchez, M.E., Arévalo, M., Muñoz, M.J., Witte, T., De-la-Carrera, G.O., Leone, P. E. 2007. Evaluation of DNA damage in an Ecuadorian population exposed to glyphosate. Genetics and Molecular Biology 30: 456–460.
- 271. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final, January 21: 13. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 272. EU Commission. 1999. Appendix 1: ECCO 82 Reporting Table. 5. Residues. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_03.pdf: p. 31 of the pdf.
- 273. Manas, F., Peralta, L. et al. 2009. Genotoxicity of AMPA, the environmental metabolite of glyphosate, assessed by the Comet assay and cytogenetic tests. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf 72(3): 834–837.
- 274. WHO (World Health Organization). 1994. Glyphosate. Environmental Health Criteria. 159. http://www.inchem.org/documents/ehc/ehc/ehc159.htm#SectionNumber:7.3
- 275. WHO (World Health Organization). 1994. Glyphosate. Environmental Health Criteria. 159. http://www.inchem.org/documents/ehc/ehc/ehc159.htm#SectionNumber:7.3
- 276. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1–2): 45-52.
- 277. Gierthy, J. F. 2002. Testing for endocrine disruption: how much is enough? Toxicol Sci 68(1): 1-3.
- 278. Sheehan, D. M. 2006. No-threshold dose-response curves for nongenotoxic chemicals: findings and applications for risk assessment. Environ Res 100(1): 93-99.
- 279. Vom Saal, F. S. and Hughes, C. 2005. An extensive new literature concerning low-dose effects of bisphenol A shows the need for a new risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 926–933.
- 280. George, J., Prasad, S., Mahmood, Z., Shukla, Y. 2010. Studies on glyphosate-induced carcinogenicity in mouse skin: A proteomic approach. J Proteomics 73: 951–964.
- 281. De Roos, A. J., Blair, A., Rusiecki, J. A., et al. 2005. Cancer incidence among glyphosate-exposed pesticide applicators in the Agricultural Health Study. Environ Health Perspect. 113(1): 49–54.
- 282. Hardell, L., Eriksson, M. 1999. A case-control study of non-Hodgkin lymphoma and exposure to pesticides. Cancer. 85(6): 1353–1360.
- 283. Hardell, L., Eriksson, M., Nordstrom, M. 2002. Exposure to pesticides as risk factor for non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and hairy cell leukemia: pooled analysis of two Swedish case-control studies. Leuk Lymphoma. 43(5): 1043–1049.
- 284. Eriksson, M., Hardell, L., Carlberg, M., Akerman, M. 2008. Pesticide exposure as risk factor for non-Hodgkin lymphoma including histopathological subgroup analysis. Int J Cancer. Oct 1 2008;123(7): 1657–1663.
- 285. Mañas, F., Peralta, L., Raviolo, J., Garcia, O.H., Weyers, A., Ugnia, L., Gonzalez, C.M., Larripa, I., Gorla, N. 2009. Genotoxicity of glyphosate assessed by the Comet assay and cytogenic tests. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 28: 37–41.
- 286. Manas, F., Peralta, L. et al. 2009. Genotoxicity of AMPA, the environmental metabolite of glyphosate, assessed by the Comet assay and cytogenetic tests. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf 72(3): 834–837.
- 287. Marc, J., Mulner-Lorillon, O., Belle, R. 2004. Glyphosate-based pesticides affect cell cycle regulation. Biol Cell. 96(3): 245–249.
- 288. Bellé, R., Le Bouffant, R., Morales, J., Cosson, B., Cormier, P., Mulner-Lorillon O. 2007. Sea urchin embryo, DNA-damaged cell cycle checkpoint and the mechanisms initiating cancer development. J Soc Biol. 201: 317–327

- 289. Marc, J., Mulner-Lorillon, O., Boulben, S., Hureau, D., Durand, G., Bellé, R. 2002. Pesticide Roundup provokes cell division dysfunction at the level of CDK1/cyclin B activation. Chem Res Toxicol. 15(3): 326–331.
- 290. Marc, J., Bellé, R., Morales, J., Cormier, P., Mulner-Lorillon, O. 2004. Formulated glyphosate activates the DNA-response checkpoint of the cell cycle leading to the prevention of G2/M transition. Toxicol Sci. 82(2): 436–442.
- 291. Garry, V. F., Harkins, M. E. et al. 2002. Birth defects, season of conception, and sex of children born to pesticide applicators living in the Red River Valley of Minnesota, USA. Environ Health Perspect 110 Suppl 3: 441–449.
- 292. Barbosa, E. R., Leiros da Costa, M. D. et al. 2001. Parkinsonism after glycine-derivate exposure. Movement Disorders 16(3): 565–568.
- 293. Anadón, A., J. d. Pino, et al. 2008. Neurotoxicological effects of the herbicide glyphosate. Toxicology Letters 180S: S164.
- 294. Astiz, M., de Alaniz, M. J. et al. 2009. Effect of pesticides on cell survival in liver and brain rat tissues. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf 72(7): 2025–2032.
- 295. Axelrad, J. C., Howard, C. V. et al. 2003. The effects of acute pesticide exposure on neuroblastoma cells chronically exposed to diazinon. Toxicology 185(1–2): 67–78.
- 296. Soso, A.B., Barcellos, L.J.G., Ranzani-Paiva, M.J., Kreutz, L.K., Quevedo, R.M., Anziliero, D., Lima, M., Silva, L.B., Ritter, F., Bedin, A.C., Finco, J.A. 2007. Chronic exposure to sub-lethal concentration of a glyphosate-based herbicide alters hormone profiles and affects reproduction of female Jundiá (Rhamdia quelen). Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology 23: 308–313.
- 297. Walsh, L. P., McCormick, C. et al. 2000. Roundup inhibits steroidogenesis by disrupting steroidogenic acute regulatory (StAR) protein expression. Environ Health Perspect 108(8): 769–776.
- 298. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2007. Pre- and postnatal toxicity of the commercial glyphosate formulation in Wistar rats. Arch Toxicol 81: 665–673.
- 299. Romano, R. M., Romano, M. A. et al. 2010. Prepubertal exposure to commercial formulation of the herbicide Glyphosate alters testosterone levels and testicular morphology. Archives of Toxicology 84(4): 309–317.
- 300. Gasnier, C., Dumont, C., Benachour, N., Clair, E., Chagnon, M.C., Séralini, G-E. 2009. Glyphosate-based herbicides are toxic and endocrine disruptors in human cell lines. Toxicology 262, 184–191.
- 301. Gasnier, C., Dumont, C. et al. 2009. Glyphosate-based herbicides are toxic and endocrine disruptors in human cell lines. Toxicology 262(3): 184–191.
- 302. US Environmental Protection Agency. 2002. Glyphosate: Pesticide Tolerances. A Rule by the Environmental Protection Agency on 09/27/2002. US Federal Register. http://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2002/09/27/02-24488/glyphosate-pesticide-tolerances
- 303. Hokanson, R., Fudge, R. et al. 2007. Alteration of estrogen-regulated gene expression in human cells induced by the agricultural and horticultural herbicide glyphosate. Hum Exp Toxicol 26(9): 747–752.
- 304. Richard, S., Moslemi, S., Sipahutar, H., Benachour, N., Séralini, G-E. 2005. Differential effects of glyphosate and Roundup on human placental cells and aromatase. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 716–20.
- 305. Savitz, D. A., Arbuckle, T. et al. 1997. Male pesticide exposure and pregnancy outcome. Am J Epidemiol 146(12): 1025–1036.
- 306. Arbuckle, T. E., Lin, Z. et al. 2001. An exploratory analysis of the effect of pesticide exposure on the risk of spontaneous abortion in an Ontario farm population. Environmental Health Perspectives 109: 851–857.
- 307. Benachour, N., Sipahutar, H., Moslemi, S., Gasnier, C., Travert, C., Séralini, G-E. 2007. Time- and dose-dependent effects of roundup on human embryonic and placental cells. Archives of

- Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 53: 126-33.
- 308. Dallegrave, E., Mantese, F. D. et al. 2003. The teratogenic potential of the herbicide glyphosate-Roundup in Wistar rats. Toxicol Lett 142(1-2): 45-52.
- 309. Paganelli, A., Gnazzo, V. et al. 2010. Glyphosate-based herbicides produce teratogenic effects on vertebrates by impairing retinoic acid signaling. Chem Res Toxicol 23(10): 1586–1595.
- 310. European Council. 1991. Council Directive 91/414/EEC of 15 July 1991 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:31991L0414:EN:NOT
- 311. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24.
- 312. European Parliament and Council. 2009. Regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC. Official Journal of the European Union, November 24.
- 313. EU Commission. 1999. ECCO 78 Reporting Table. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_03.pdf: p. 29 of the pdf.
- 314. EU Commission. 1999. Report from ECCO 84. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_03.pdf: p. 27 of the pdf.
- 315. Gasnier, C., Dumont, C., Benachour, N., Clair, E., Chagnon, M.C., Séralini, G-E. 2009. Glyphosate-based herbicides are toxic and endocrine disruptors in human cell lines. Toxicology: 184–191.
- 316. Romano, R. M., Romano, M. A. et al. 2010. Prepubertal exposure to commercial formulation of the herbicide Glyphosate alters testosterone levels and testicular morphology. Archives of Toxicology 84(4): 309–317.
- 317. Richard, S., Moslemi, S. et al. 2005. Differential effects of glyphosate and roundup on human placental cells and aromatase. Environ Health Perspect 113(6): 716–720.
- 318. EU Commission. 1999. Monsanto/Cheminova comments to Monograph (dated 11 Dec 1998). Feb 11. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_04.pdf: p. 12 of the pdf.
- 319. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on the EC Monograph ECCO 76. March 4. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_04.pdf: p. 37 of the pdf.
- 320. Nandula, V.K., Reddy, K., Duke, S. 2005. Glyphosate-resistant weeds: Current status and future outlook. Outlooks on Pest Management 16: 183–187.
- 321. Delta Farm Press. 2008. Syngenta module helps manage glyphosate-resistant weeds. May 30. http://deltafarmpress.com/mag/farming_syngenta_module_helps/index.html
- 322. Robinson, R. 2008. Resistant ryegrass populations rise in Mississippi. Delta Farm Press, Oct 30. http://deltafarmpress.com/wheat/resistant-ryegrass-1030
- 323. Johnson, B. and Davis, V. 2005. Glyphosate resistant horseweed (marestail) found in 9 more Indiana counties. Pest & Crop, May 13. http://extension.entm.purdue.edu/pestcrop/2005/issue8/index.html#marestail
- 324. Nice, G, Johnson, B., Bauman, T. 2008. A little burndown madness. Pest & Crop, March 7. http://extension.entm.purdue.edu/pestcrop/2008/issue1/index.html#burndown
- 325. Pest & Crop. 2006. Fall applied programs labeled in Indiana. 23. September 22. http://extension.entm.purdue.edu/pestcrop/2006/issue23/table1.html
- 326. Randerson, J. 2002. Genetically-modified superweeds "not uncommon". New Scientist, February 5. http://www.newscientist.

- $com/article/dn 1882\hbox{-} genetically modified-superweeds-not-uncommon. html}$
- 327. Royal Society of Canada. 2001. Elements of precaution: Recommendations for the regulation of food biotechnology in Canada. An expert panel report on the future of food biotechnology prepared by the Royal Society of Canada at the request of Health Canada Canadian Food Inspection Agency and Environment Canada. http://www.rsc.ca//files/publications/expert_panels/foodbiotechnology/GMreportEN.pdf
- 328. Knispel A. L., McLachlan, S. M., Van Acker, R., Friesen, L. F. 2008. Gene flow and multiple herbicide resistance in escaped canola populations. Weed Science 56: 72–80.
- 329. Herbicide Resistance Action Committee. Glycines (G/9) resistant weeds by species and country. www.weedscience. org. http://www.weedscience.org/Summary/UspeciesMOA.asp?lstMOAID=12&FmHRACGroup=Go
- 330. Vila-Aiub, M. M., Vidal. R. A., Balbi, M. C., Gundel, P. E., Trucco, F., Ghersa, C. M. 2007. Glyphosate-resistant weeds of South American cropping systems: an overview. Pest Management Science 64: 366–371.
- $331.\ Branford,\ S.\ 2004.\ Argentina's\ bitter\ harvest.\ New\ Scientist,\ 17\ April.$
- 332. Benbrook, C. M. 2005. Rust, resistance, run down soils, and rising costs Problems facing soybean producers in Argentina. AgBioTech InfoNet, Technical Paper No. 8, January.
- 333. Benbrook, C. M. 2009. Impacts of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the United States: The first thirteen years. The Organic Center, November. http://www.organic-center.org/reportfiles/13Years20091126_FullReport.pdf
- 334. Vidal, A.R., Trezzi, M.M., Prado, R., Ruiz-Santaella, J.P., Vila-Aiub, M. 2007. Glyphosate resistant biotypes of wild poinsettia (Euphorbia heterophylla L.) and its risk analysis on glyphosate-tolerant soybeans. Journal of Food, Agriculture & Environment 5: 265–269.
- 335. Nice G, Johnson B, Bauman T. 2008. A little burndown madness. Pest & Crop. March 7. http://extension.entm.purdue.edu/pestcrop/2008/issue1/index.html
- 336. Nice G, Johnson B. 2006. Fall applied programs labeled in Indiana. Pest & Crop. September 22. http://extension.entm.purdue.edu/pestcrop/2006/issue23/table1.html
- 337. Randerson, J. 2002. Genetically-modified superweeds "not uncommon". New Scientist. February 5. http://www.newscientist.com/article/dn1882-geneticallymodified-superweeds-not-uncommon.html
- 338. Benbrook, C.M. 2009. Impacts of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the United States: The first thirteen years. The Organic Center, November. http://www.organic-center.org/reportfiles/13Years20091126_FullReport.pdf
- 339. Kilman, S. 2010. Superweed outbreak triggers arms race. Wall Street Journal, 4 June. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240 52748704025304575284390777746822.html
- 340. Bayer CropScience. 2010. Good news for all LibertyLink crops. http://www.bayercropscienceus.com/products_and_seeds/seed_traits/libertylink_trait.html
- 341. UK Ministry of Agriculture Fisheries and Food (MAFF). 1990. Evaluation No. 33, HOE 399866 (Glufosinate-ammonium). London.
- 342. Watanabe, T., Iwase, T. 1996. Development and dymorphogenic effects of glufosinate ammonium on mouse embryos in culture. Teratogenesis carcinogenesis and mutagenesis 16, 287-299.
- 343. Southeast Farm Press. 2008. Dicamba-resistant soybeans expected by 2013. September 11. http://southeastfarmpress.com/soybeans/dicamba-resistant-soybeans-expected-2013

- 344. EUBusiness.com. 2011. Romanian agriculture minister pleads for GM soy. April 7. http://www.eubusiness.com/news-eu/romania-food-farm.9fl/
- 345. Bindraban, P.S., Franke. A.C. Ferrar, D.O., Ghersa, C.M., Lotz, L.A.P., Nepomuceno, A., Smulders, M.J.M., van de Wiel, C.C.M. 2009. GM-related sustainability: agro-ecological impacts, risks and opportunities of soy production in Argentina and Brazil, Plant Research International, Wageningen UR, Wageningen, the Netherlands, Report 259. http://gmsoydebate.global-connections.nl/sites/gmsoydebate.global-connections.nl/sites/gmsoydebate.global-connections.nl/files/library/2009%20 WUR%20Research%20Report%20GM%20Soy.pdf
- 346. Waltz, E. 2010. Glyphosate resistance threatens Roundup hegemony. Nature Biotechnology 28: 537–538.
- 347. Rahman, A., James, T.K., Trolove, M.R. 2008. Chemical control options for the dicamba resistant biotype of fathen (Chenopodium album). New Zealand Plant Protection 61, 287–291. http://www.weedscience.org
- 348. www.weedscience.org. 2010. Herbicide Resistant Weeds Summary Table. July 26. http://www.weedscience.org
- 349. EU Commission. 1999. Glyphosate: Comments from Pesticides Safety Directorate, York, UK, on the EC Monograph ECCO 76. March 4. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_04.pdf: p. 39 of the pdf.
- 350. Eberbach, P. L., Douglas, L. A. 1983. Persistence of glyphosate in a sandy loam. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 15(4): 485–487.
- 351. EU Commission. 1999. Monsanto/Cheminova comments to Monograph (dated 11 Dec 1998). Feb 11. In: Glyphosate DAR, released by German government agency BVL on CD, FullReport_Glyphosat_04.pdf: p. 52 of the pdf.
- 352. Reddy, K. N., Rimando, A. M. et al. 2004. Aminomethylphosphonic acid, a metabolite of glyphosate, causes injury in glyphosate-treated, glyphosate-resistant soybean. J Agric Food Chem 52(16): 5139–5143.
- 353. European Commission Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General. 2002. Review report for the active substance glyphosate. 6511/VI/99-final, January 21: 2, 5. http://www.egeis.org/home/glyph_info/list1_glyphosate_en.pdf
- 354. Attorney General of the State of New York, Consumer Frauds and Protection Bureau, Environmental Protection Bureau. 1996. In the matter of Monsanto Company, respondent. Assurance of discontinuance pursuant to executive law § 63(15). New York, NY, Nov. False advertising by Monsanto regarding the safety of Roundup herbicide (glyphosate). http://www.mindfully.org/Pesticide/Monsanto-v-AGNYnov96.htm
- 355. Marc, J., Le Breton, M., Cormier, P., Morales, J., Bellé, R., Mulner-Lorillon, O. 2005. A glyphosate-based pesticide impinges on transcription. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 203(1): 1–8.
- 356. Benachour, N., Séralini, G. E. 2009. Glyphosate formulations induce apoptosis and necrosis in human umbilical, embryonic, and placental cells. Chem Res Toxicol. 22: 97–105.
- 357. Benachour, N., Sipahutar, H., Moslemi, S., Gasnier, C., Travert, C., Séralini, G. E. 2007. Time- and dose-dependent effects of Roundup on human embryonic and placental cells. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol. 53: 126–133.
- 358. EU Commission. 2009. Directive 2009/128/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 October 2009 establishing a framework for Community action to achieve the sustainable use of pesticides. http://www.pesticides.gov.uk/uploadedfiles/Web_Assets/PSD/Directive_2009_128_EC_framework_sustainable_use_of_pesticides.pdf
- 359. European Council. 1991. Council Directive 91/414/EEC of 15 July 1991 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:31991L0414:EN:NOT

Appendix: Potential for reform in pesticide use

A new EU regulation (2009/128) on the sustainable use of pesticides³⁵⁸ has the potential to bring positive reforms to pesticide practices in the EU. EU member states will have to come up with a National Action Plan aimed at reducing "risks and impacts of pesticide use on human health and the environment and at encouraging the development and introduction of integrated pest management and of alternative approaches or techniques in order to reduce dependency on the use of pesticides". Among other measures, member states will have to:

- Set up programmes to monitor the effects of pesticide spraying on the health of exposed groups of people
- Minimize the use of pesticides in parks, school grounds, and public areas
- Require sellers of pesticides (including retailers who sell to the public) to provide buyers with information about the risks of the pesticide, as well as information on less toxic alternatives

Require pesticide users to progressively reduce dependence on pesticides and to favour less toxic methods of weed and pest management. The new regulation allows member states to set up systems to inform local people before pesticide spraying takes place, but this provision is voluntary. We argue that it should be mandatory and should order disclosure of the names of substances sprayed and the names and contact details of the parties who commission and carry out the spraying. Pesticide applicators must no longer be allowed to hide such information based on claims of commercial confidentiality.

While the new regulation contains many positive developments, much depends on how it is implemented. For example, even the old pesticide law has strict wording stipulating that a pesticide can only be approved if it has "no harmful effect on human or animal health or on groundwater" when correctly used, but this has never been properly implemented.³⁵⁹